

State of the Knowledge Study on GENDER AND TRANSPORT in DEVELOPING ECONOMIES

FINAL REPORT. August 2019

Tanu Priya Uteng, PhD. Senior Researcher Institute of Transport Economics (TOI) Oslo, Norway Mobile +47 90533684 tpu@toi.no



Table of Contents

1	Women, Development and Transport	1
2	Theoretical and Methodological Underpinnings	2
	2.1. Social Psychological and Feminist Theories	2
	2.2. Socio-Technical Transition Theory	3
	2.3. Mobility Biographies Theory	3
	2.4. Social Practice Theory (SPT)	4
3	Current Research Findings and Gaps	4
	3.1. Access to Education	5
	3.2. Access to Employment Opportunities	6
	3.3. Access to Health Services and Well-Being	8
	3.4. Humanitarian Efforts, Post-Disaster and Post-Conflict Rehabilitation	9
	3.5. Traffic Injuries and Women	9
	3.6. Safety, Smart Cities and Smart Mobilities	9
	3.7. Feminization of Slums	12
	3.8. Space, Access and the Informal Economy	14
	3.9. Development Planning and Transport	15
4	Methodologies and Data Needs	. 17
	4.1. Roadmap to Applied Research	18
	4.1.1. Travel Survey	. 19
	4.1.2. Attitudinal and Preference Survey	. 19
	4.1.3. Multi-Sited Ethnography Combined with In-Depth Traveller Interviews	. 19
	4.1.4. Document Analysis and Informant Interviews	. 19
	4.1.5. Exploring the Links Between Activity Participation and Subjective Well-Being	. 19
	4.1.6. Accessibility Mapping	20
5	Capacity assessment and building	. 21
6	Research Gaps and Recommended Research Directions	. 23
	6.1. RESEARCH GAP 1: Exclusion of Gender from the Costs–Benefits Analyses, which are Typically Used to Justify Investments Promoting Male-Biased Car-Based Urban Mobility) 23
	6.2. RESEARCH GAP 2: Acceptance of the Importance of (Affordable and Connected) Public Transport Provision for Facilitating Women in Transport Policy and Program Formulations	24
	6.3. RESEARCH GAP 3: Focus on Efficiency of Formal Sector Mobility and Transport System Performance Takes Precedence over Provision for Accessibility to Services and Opportunities for the Informal Economy and Communities	y 24
	6.4. RESEARCH GAP 4: Integration with Other Sectors is Missing—Transport is Operated as a Separate Sec without Recognizing its Deep Connections to the Health, Employment and Education Domains	ctor 24
	6.5. RESEARCH GAP 5: Lack of Clear and Visible Efforts to Map and Address Safety Concerns and Incidenc of Women on the Move	es 25

R	eferences	. 29
7.	Conclusions	. 27
_	6.11. RESEARCH GAP 11: Knowledge on Mobility Options and Cross-Border Trading	27
	6.10. RESEARCH GAP 10: Unpacking the Linkages Between Feminization of Slums, Informal Settlements, Relocation and Livelihood Opportunities	27
	6.9. RESEARCH GAP 9: Traffic Accident Data is Under-Reported and not Sex Disaggregated	27
	6.8. RESEARCH GAP 8: Lack of Simple, Standard Indicators	26
	6.7. RESEARCH GAP 7: Lack of Smart City, Smart Solutions Research from an Inclusive Perspective	26
	Workforce	25
	6.6. RESEARCH GAP 6: Labour Issues—Social Protection Programmes are not Linked with Employment in	the

This research was funded by UKAID through the UK Department for International Development under the High Volume Transport Applied Research Programme, managed by IMC Worldwide.

Reference No.	HVT/008.002	
Lead Organisation/ Consultant	Tanu Priya Uteng	
Partner Organisation(s)/ Consultant(s)	N/A	
Title	State of the Knowledge Study on Gender and Transport in Developing Economies	
Type of document	Project Report	
Theme	Gender, inclusion, vulnerable groups	
Sub-theme	N/A	
Author(s)	Tanu Priya Uteng	
Lead contact	Tanu Priya Uteng	
Geographical Location(s)	Global	
Keywords	Daily mobilities, accessibility, safety, health, education, employment, cross-border, slums, resettlement, smart cities, smart mobilities, research gaps, state of knowledge.	

1. Women, Development and Transport

There is a growing recognition, both among the research and the practice communities, that societies across the world are undergoing rapid mutation processes due to convergence of various forms of mobilities. The physical and virtual mobilities are intersecting at an ever-increasing pace in sync with what was originally discussed under the 'sociology beyond societies' [1] and the 'new mobilities paradigm' [2]. Yet, access to mobilities remains fractured and is unevenly distributed. Here, we would like to clarify the basic position of this paper — transport is distinct from mobilities. Mobilities encompass dimensions like access to opportunities, quality of life and wellbeing of people. The fact that the transport sector is among the top three contributors to GHG emissions, the biggest consumer of non-renewable energy and has most negatively contributed towards climate change, makes it a suitable candidate for further analysis in light of the mobilities agenda, particularly for the low- and middle-income countries (LMICs; the paper uses the terms developing economies, Global South and low- and middle-income countries (LMICs) in an interchangeable manner).

Unabated urbanization and a voluminous growth in personal motorization (driven solely on nonrenewable energies) remains one of the key challenges in developing economies. Motorization is expected to continue to increase at an unprecedented rate in the developing parts of the world [3]. Urban areas in these parts are experiencing a dramatic increase in air pollution, roadway congestion, noise, health issues and traffic accidents as a result of increased car ownership. This is occurring in conjunction with substantial shifts from active modes to motorized modes, and a categorical lack of focus on public transport. Thus, issues concerning the environment, climate and renewable energy gains paramount importance here. Increasing public transport usage and a behavioral shift towards reduced consumption seems to be the only realistic way to curb the negative effects on environment, climate and energy usage. For example, the urban population in India shot from 17% in 1951 to 32% in 2011 and is expected to rise to 35% in 2021 [4]. In absolute numbers, it is estimated that 91 million joined the ranks of urban dwellers in the 2000s. Regarding vehicular growth, 35% of the total vehicles in the country are concentrated in the metropolitan cities alone, which constitute just 11% of the population. Though public transport usage is high, the share of buses is negligible-two-wheelers and cars constitute 90% of the total vehicles on the road in contrast to buses, which constitute less than 1% of the motorized vehicles [4]. In the transport arena, the associated risk, uncertainty and irreversibility (RUI) issues gets exacerbated by the fact that decisions like constructing a highway or major road projects are both resource consuming, practically irreversible and generally operate on longer time horizons [5,6]. The dominance of road building exercises in the Global South, despite the majority of people walking or cycling, highlights that firstly, policies and investment decisions are based on imperfect and incomplete knowledge of the relationship between increased motorization and energy issues, climate change, etc. and secondly, there is a strong lack of a context-based planning methodologies/approach.

Simultaneously, for the first time in the history of policy-making and implementation, both Global North and South are immersed in resolving ways to restructure urban governance in light of Agenda 2030 as many of the areas targeted by the Agenda 2030's 17 objectives are linked to social sustainability and yet ways and means to achieve these objectives remain diffuse. This is particularly the case for gender-based analyses and policy-making. As Razavi [7] notes "In the end, while six of the 17 goals include gender-specific indicators, the indicator framework under five of the goals can be described as 'gender-sparse' (Goals 2, 10, 11, 13 and 17) and for the remaining six critical areas it is depressingly 'gender-blind' (Goals 6, 7, 9, 12, 14 and 15) [8]." The reasons for this apparent gender neglect are many and diverse but one of the simplest explanations is that gender as a category of analysis is difficult to constrain in simple indicator-based systems, more so for systemic issues like climate change urban planning and transport. In the field of urban development and transport, the issue gets further complicated in the Global South, which does not have a strong quantitative data collection and analysis tradition, and thus social sustainable perspectives on thematic issues like accessibility, universal design, gender and diversity mainstreaming, equity, power and influence on planning and decision making, seldom finds its way in discussions and analyses influencing policy making. The primacy of forecasts (based on existing travel patterns) and technical models rule the roost and even when certain trends like 'women exhibiting more sustainable travel behavior than men' [9,10] are established, the prevailing norms of the sector simply do not allow for alternate ways of planning to emerge [11]. Even in societies with a firm agenda on gender equality like Sweden, research suggests that decisions on infrastructure investments and processes followed to reach these decisions are rarely in sync with the broad goals specified in the official documents [12].

This paper builds on the preceding arguments and is positioned in the domain of development planning with particular reference to spatial and transport planning. The paper explores the topic of gender, transport and mobilities in low- and middle-income countries and reflects on critical research gaps emerging from this review. A further layering to the discussion on mobilities/accessibility is provided by the 'smart' city agendas and smart mobilities, which currently pervades discussions undertaken in urban and transport planning domains across the world. The paper structures its arguments with due regards to the digitalization and smart agendas being currently discussed.

Our aim has not been to discuss one particular agenda in detail and given the multiplicity of topics covered in this literature review, we have borrowed from a number of theories. Section 2 highlights some relevant theories while Section 3 presents an overview of the current research findings and gaps identified under a host of topics including access to various opportunities and the issue of safety. Section 3 also highlights the spatial issues of the urban, peri-urban and rural areas of the Global South. The elements of cross-border trading and its importance for women are also discussed in this section. Section 4 initiates a discussion on the methodologies and data needs for addressing the topic of gender, transport and mobilities, while Section 5 presents a brief discussion on capacity assessment and building. Section 6 presents the identified research gaps to be addressed in future studies and Section 7 concludes the study.

2. Theoretical and Methodological Underpinnings

In this paper, we reviewed the current status of research knowledge available in the Global South and the research gaps to be addressed in future studies. Our aim was not to discuss one particular agenda in detail and given the multiplicity of topics covered in this literature review, we borrowed from a number of theories.

The complexity of the transport domain calls for a multi-theoretical approach, which considers macro level perspectives as well as the micro determinants for individual attitudes and behavior. Such theoretical foundations are not readily available and need to be constructed through bringing a host of theoretical standpoints to reflect on the theme of gender and transport in the Global South.

We present some relevant perspectives that hold the potential for taking the inclusivity agenda forward. Though the theories, we briefly touch upon here, have been discussed in the domain of travel behavior, they have not been processed to reflect on gendering of travel behavior. This lack gets further pronounced when the current mores of planning smart cities and smart mobilities are put under scrutiny. We propose that these theories merit further deliberation and have the potential to insert a thematic focus on gendered mobilities into discussions related to governance and innovations.

2.1. Social Psychological and Feminist Theories

Taking the element of perceptions forward, social psychological theories related to norms, emotions, attitudes and behavior could be further employed to illuminate peoples' opinions and sensitivity toward socio-technical conditions in the context of everyday travel and likely social and cultural trends. A key issue is also to map various 'cultures' and the gendered variations within different cultures for coping with changing mobility conditions. Relevant theories in this context are the theory of planned behavior [13], norm activation model [14] and theories including habits (e.g., [15]). Dijst et al. [16] provide a good discussion of different attitudinal models for understanding both the gendered nature of travel behavior and the kind of smart interventions, which promises most sustainable solutions.

Taking the agenda of prevalent norms, social and cultural practices, relations and organization of roles of institutions and the subsequent phenomenon of gendering [17,18], the feminist theory insists on studying gender both at the individual level but also at the organizational or institutional levels [11].

Feminist theory can be specifically employed in two particular ways to examine the field of transport [19,20]:

- i. The separation of men and women in transport decision making—Hirdman [20] points out to the mechanisms of separation, which keep men and women restricted to separate domains even when women enter the transport sector. Men are mostly involved in transport both as an economic and policy sector, while women get relegated to the service functions.
- ii. The dominant masculine norms of the transport sector transport institutions, across the world, have historically been dominated by male bodies and thus the prevalent masculine norms exert normative powers over its agenda [19]. Economic and policy sectors have evolved to operate in the purview of masculine norms and thus its activities coded as masculine, while the service functions tend to be feminine coded.

2.2. Socio-Technical Transition Theory

Socio-technical transition theory [21–25] builds on the premise that environmental problems represent major societal challenges, whose solution requires structural changes in key areas of society. A socio-technical transition is defined as "...a major shift or step change, in which an existing socio-technical system—a cluster of aligned elements including technology, regulations, consumer practices, cultural meanings, markets, infrastructure, scientific knowledge, supply and maintenance networks—is durably reconfigured" [26] (p. 1003). A key idea is that large-scale transformations are initiated by ongoing activities in small-scale networks (niches), which over time change prevailing practices, competences and knowledge that constitute the existing (transport) system.

The basic ethos of the socio-technical perspective is that transitions are non-linear processes that result from the interplay of multiple developments at three analytical levels: "Niches" (the locus for radical innovations), "socio-technical regimes" (the locus of established practices and associated rules) and an exogenous socio-technical "landscape" [24]. Within the transport system, various "green niches" have emerged like new mobility systems based on mobile ICT technology and electrical vehicles.

In discussing the gender component of mobilities, socio-technical transition theory is relevant since (i) it draws attention to a broad range of elements and actors and their interactions, (ii) analyses of past transitions tells about factors conductive to change and (iii) it shows the social interpretation of technology [26]. This conceptual framework can be applied in understanding both the social trends and driving forces, along with perceptions and access to solutions.

2.3. Mobility Biographies Theory

The biological markers of a woman's life have traditionally underpinned her freedom to negotiate the inside-outside boundaries. This is particularly true for adolescent girls and young mothers in the GS (Global South) affecting decisions to continue education, employment and seeking health interventions as accessing all the three domains remains interlinked with accessing spaces beyond the confines of home. In light of the importance of life-events, a useful theoretical departure is offered by the life course approaches or 'mobility biographies'. This strand of research in travel behavior studies underpins that both travel demand and needs change over the life course of individuals. Mobility biographies emerged as a reaction to the aggregate results emerging from analyses of travel surveys where travel demand on an individual level appeared to be relatively stable in the medium term. Once disaggregated by key turning points in life like changes in the places of residence, childbirth, education and employment [27], daily travel behavior underwent marked changes as the spatial distribution of activities and associated activity spaces altered.

The concept is further unpacked by Scheiner [28] as being embedded in other 'partial biographies', namely residential biography, employment biography and household biography. Studying 'mobility biographies' includes studying the tools, practices and context affecting daily travel behavior, and topics like ownership of mobility tools (such as cars, and access to public transport), factors influencing people to start, stop or significantly change their mobility behavior [29] become important sub-

headings to be studied. Most of the studies employing this theory are from the Global North—for example, Chatterjee [30,31] confirm the effect of life course and turning events on the uptake of cycling, Clark [32] expands on the case of car-ownership while Priya Uteng et. al. [33] broach on the topic of car sharing. Thus topics like contextual change, intrinsic motivations, facilitating conditions and the interactions between structural factors and human agency take center stage in discussing travel behavior. The policy implications of studying when and how mobility behavior changes can open up a 'window of opportunity' to plan for and maintain (desired) behavioral changes [34].

From a methodological perspective, this approach urges us to go beyond the purview of quantitative studies and engage with the narrative-interpretative inquiries into the meaning and complexity of mobility biographies. This typology of engagement in the transport sector, even in the developed economies with a relatively matured transport research arena, remains scarce [35].

2.4. Social Practice Theory (SPT)

Social practice theory (SPT) attempts to bridge the gap between two primary approaches of treating human behavior—the *homo economicus approach* emphasizing that social order is a combination of individual purposes, intentions and interests and the *homo sociologicus approach*, which relies on the collective norms and values [36] (pp. 245–246).

Rather than treating these two entities of individual vs. collective as mutually exclusive domains, SPT urges us to conceptualize the body, mind, things, knowledge, discourse, structure/process and agent to localize the social within the practice as the main unit of analysis [36]. This essentially means that we focus on both the local or micro phenomena and large social phenomena [37].

SPT defines a practice as a routinized behavior consisting of a set of interconnected elements of *materials, skills and meanings* associated with a practice [36,38]. SPT provides a framework for analyzing the recruitment and retention mechanisms through seeking answers—how practices emerge, how they persist and how they are abandoned—and through analyzing both the product/service providers as well as their users and adopters.

Merging these different theories allowed us to combine results on in-depth analyses of day-to-day behavior with the broader perspectives of policy-making to comment on the fundamental question of "How do practices envisioned in policy-making and those who carry them actually intersect?".

3. Current Research Findings and Gaps

In the following points, we present some consistent findings emerging from studies focusing on gendered mobilities in the developing countries [9,10,39]:

- 1. Women's travels are multi-purpose, complex and resource-constrained (vs. the male norm). Accessibility to health, education and employment opportunities remains constrained for women due to a number of social, physical and economical reasons;
- 2. Walking, public transport (both formal and informal) and intermediate means of transport (IMTs) are the most used transport modes. Yet, public transport and IMTs inevitably get a lower focus than road/highways/bridge building projects, thus putting women's needs to a further disadvantage;
- 3. Safety issues are critical and fear of sexual harassment on public transport and public spaces remain widespread. Fear of sexual harassment and personal security remain great concerns in negotiating daily mobilities;
- 4. Women on low-income suffer a disproportionately high loss of employment opportunities in the face of slum eviction and relocation. The same holds true for rural women when avenues of employment like cross-border trading does not get enough focus in trade agreements;
- Cultural restrictions placed on the mobility of girls and women in accessing public spaces influences the time, space and duration of women's movements. Extreme cultural restrictions necessitate a context-specific and inclusive approach to women's mobility and transport;

- 6. The issue of affordability restricts women to a great extent. Constraints on women's mobility keep them away from income sources and from services, with negative implications for both economic and social objectives of development;
- 7. Smart mobilities and smart cities do not necessarily help the agenda of creating inclusive cities (findings from the Global North so far indicate smart solutions have exclusively facilitated a particular group—young, educated, high-income, white male).

We looked up the following terms in literature search covering both published works and grey literature (from UN and other development organizations and consultancy reports) to consolidate the findings emerging from across the Global South: Gender and transport ; Women and transport; Gendered mobilities; Women and safety; Urban Women and safety, Transport; Women and cross-border trade; Women, development schemes in low-income countries / LMICs; Access to education, health and employment in LMICs; Urban and rural accessibility, women; Transport and post-disaster rehabilitation; Gender and space; Transport, capacity building; Women, informal transport; Women, informal employment; Transport in developing countries – methodologies; Transport in developing countries – data needs.

In the following sections, we briefly present both the established and emerging issues to frame the problematic of gendered mobilities.

3.1. Access to Education

Linkages between transport, (im)mobility, spatial/social stagnation and resultant poverty in Asia and sub-Saharan Africa have been well established. Instead of being an isolated issue of cultural restraints imposed on girls or a lack of physical access to schools, these two often intersect towards girls' low educational achievement. A study from Morocco highlights that in girls attending primary school tripled to 54% in the area of influence of major paved rural roads, while similar jumps were evidently absent in areas where physical accessibility was still an impediment [40]. Porter [41] presents research findings from a three-country study (Ghana, Malawi and South Africa) where it was consistently found that girls living in remote rural areas with poor roads and poor or expensive transport services were unable to access schools due to an interplay of a variety of cultural, economic and social factors. One of the cross-cutting factors, especially for young girls, is their contribution in the household chores. In the highland village in Malawi, it was found that a significant majority of the students were absent from school on the market days, held twice a week in the nearby towns. Girls were expected to headload local products for sale to the town, which becomes a time-consuming weekly routine since the villages were approximately 8 km from the paved road, with an irregular and erratic supply of public transport. There are myriad examples available from across the developing world, which will confirm the same (refer box 1). In such circumstances, the inevitable outcome is that girls in remote rural areas often do not obtain even a basic education and further opportunities to develop a livelihood are severely curtailed.

An innovative program was launched in one of the poorest states of India, Bihar, with an aim to reduce the gender gap in secondary school enrollment by providing girls who continued to secondary school with a bicycle that would improve their physical access to school. Using data from a large representative household survey, Muralidharan and Prakash [42] find that being in a cohort that was exposed to the Cycle program increased girls' age-appropriate enrollment in secondary school by 30% and simultaneously reduced the gender gap in age-appropriate secondary school enrollment by 40%. Distance to the nearest secondary school was a crucial element, and increases in enrollment mostly took place in villages where the nearest secondary school was further away. This suggests that the program was most effective in reducing the time and safety costs of school attendance by providing a bicycle. The Cycle program was deemed as being more cost effective at increasing girls' enrolment than comparable conditional cash transfer programs in South Asia.

Coordinated provision of bicycles or other accessible modes (school bus for a cluster of villages etc.) to girls has the potential to generate externalities beyond the cash value of the program. The cycle program went beyond the mere provisioning of a transport mode, and included positive externalities like improved safety from girls cycling to school in groups, and changes in patriarchal social norms that typically discourages and condemns female mobility outside the village, inhibiting female education and employment at large.

An extensive review of the data across 24 rural, peri-urban and urban sites is now available [43] pointing to major issues around mobility for education, even in urban areas, associated with cost and availability of transport as well as the constraints imposed by demands for children's work within the household.

3.2. Access to Employment Opportunities

Employment in the informal sector dominates the livelihood landscape in the developing countries. Even though the official numbers are typically conservative estimates, they remain staggeringly high—48 percent in northern Africa; 51 percent in Latin America; 65 percent in Asia and 72 percent in sub-Saharan Africa [44]. In the transport domain as well, informal sector dominates both in terms of absolute numbers of vehicles on roads and in the number of people, mostly men, employed in this sector. The informal modes—para-transit and non-motorized transport modes (NMTs)—are primarily the main public transport modes available in a number of developing countries. They form the main carriers of both the vast majority of population and of informal economies. Despite their pivotal role in connecting people to different opportunities, para-transits and NMTs are either unrecognized in the transport plans or in some instances, rules and regulations insist on either removing them from circulation or barring their access on the main arterial roads.

Non-motorized modes like bicycles and rickshaws and para-transit play a significant role in the lives of women who are dependent on these modes to access employment and other opportunities [39,45]. In urban areas, where often zoning legislation separates commercial from residential areas, women remain the hardest hit if transport accessibility is affected in negative ways. The same is true for women in rural areas as well since they remain dependent on others to sell their products in the regional markets thereby minimizing their control over the profits. Further, availability, affordability and acceptability of transport remains contested. Most formal public transport supply caters to peak hours facilitating the formal sector workers. Additionally, the issue of pricing, and the physical safety of women on public transport also impact their freedom of movement.

The case of Bangladeshi garment workers invokes how a lack of focus on physical accessibility, particularly in the form of safe and reliable public transport, is counterproductive to the issue of making women financially independent and active participants of the society. The ready-made garments (RMG) industry of Bangladesh is a booming industry, which exports to over 30 countries in the world, employing about 1.8 million workers of which 1.5 million were women [46]. On one hand, this case can be celebrated as a major breakthrough of female employment in established sectors and yet a mere scratching of the surface of this success story reveals how both living conditions and capacity to save is severely affected by a categorical lack of affordable transportation facilities for workers on limited

wages [47]. For example, planning decisions in Dhaka prohibits cycle rickshaws to drive on certain major roads where several garment factories are located thus putting a ban on the most viable transport mode for the female garment workers. Sharp differences in living conditions and saving potentials were further found among female workers who worked in factories proving bus transport as compared to workers who did not have access to such provisions (for detail discussion, refer to [10]).

Female employment in the Global South is also often within the premises of the household in a format popularly known as home-based manufacturing, which typically ranges from garments, consumable products to providing ancillary product creation for various industries. The savings potential of women employed in the home-based sectors vary greatly depending on physical accessibility to markets as illustrated through the case of home-based garment producers in Ahmedabad, India [48]. She concludes that development decisions need to include a focus on spatial mobility to improve livelihood outcomes of female producers and depending on the sector's market characteristics, an important intervention facilitating women producers could be improving access to the range and quality of markets available to them.

Microenterprise credit programs have received innumerable support in the past decades and a Nobel prize simply bolsters the effectiveness of this solution in addressing female empowerment. However, these mechanisms to support women's income generating opportunities and economic empowerment have been contested [49-56] and Omorodion [53] points to the inconclusive nature of the micro-credit programs in improving the economic situation of women. A reading on the topic of daily mobilities highlights that economic empowerment and mobilities remain interlocked. The first issue has already been raised in the previous point and concerns direct access to market. Women's inability to access markets and directly sell their products and make networks to access information greatly inhibits their saving potentials. The ability of this section of women to virtually access information and networks through mobile phones remains contested. Further, lending institutions need to take the accessibility criterion in consideration and locate their outlets for repayments close to markets, training centers and in communities involved in the program, enabling the women to make repayments without social and physical obstructions. The case of Esan women in Nigeria [53] highlight "The lack of financial institutions in rural areas meant traveling long distances to make loan repayments also contributed to the failure of the micro-credit schemes in Esan communities". Nigam [57] reinstates this point through assessing microcredit schemes in five countries – Nepal, Viet Nam, Egypt, India and Kenya. He states that the credit schemes can be truly effective in reducing the worst manifestations of poverty only when credit dole outs operate in combination with basic social services. Access to market, repayment nodes, basic education and training are among the most vital elements of such services (refer box 2).

Box 2. Spatial mismatch.

The comparative analysis of working and non-working women's mobility in Navi Mumbai, India [58] reveals that economic empowerment coupled with improvement in literacy levels could result in three to four-fold increase in an average women's mobility. The time and activity pattern study of the working women reflects greater obligatory time requirements, which results in lesser time for travel in comparison to those observed in more developed societies. It was also observed that there are spatial mismatches between the distribution of low paid female jobs and locations where low-income women live resulting in longer commuting by low income women compared to high income women. The working women also are greatly dependent on the safe, reliable and affordable mass transport systems for their long work trips journeys.

Resettlement/subsidized/affordable housing schemes.

One of the most prominent responses of city governments, across the developing world, to the issue of slums and squatter settlements has been resettlement schemes, variants of which can be found under the name of subsidized and affordable housing schemes. These resettlement colonies are typically located in the peripheral edges of the city with poor or no public transport connection. The most immediate response to these resettlement programs has been the loss of livelihood for women, which were originally anchored in walking distance of the slums. The mesh created by distant relocation, inadequate transport services with respect to frequency, connectivity and affordability, unsafe public space designs (primarily

bus tops, access pathways) invariably and continuously hits low-income women the hardest. Acknowledgement of these issues, and planning of residential housing areas, which are either mixed land uses or zoned with adequate provision for accessible services and employment opportunities continues to elude development authorities, donor organizations and development sector at large [10,59]).

3.3. Access to Health Services and Well-Being

Figures state that between 50%–60% of people in poor countries live more than 8 km from a healthcare facility [60]. Mortality rates for women in time-critical medical emergencies related to childbirth and infant illnesses continue to be high in a large part of the developing world simply due to a lack of availability of access to these health centers [61]. This is typically manifested in form of either lack of transport options, unaffordability or a combination of both (Mlay et. al. [62] illustrates this point through the case of Tanzania and similar case findings from Ethiopia are brought forth by Hamlin [63]). Similarly, to illustrate the prevalence of this incidence in all parts of the developing world, a study from Cebu in the Philippines quantified the (strong) association between infant, child and maternal mortality rates and distance to healthcare services [64] by calculating that a 10% increase in distance from a hospital was associated with a 2% increase in all three mortality rates.

The issue of head-loading continues to plague health deficits of women and is directly linked to their mobility burdens. For example, figures derived from 276 women fuel carriers sampled in Addis Ababa highlighted an average load of 36.2 kg (i.e., 75% of body weight) being carried for an average trip length of 11.7 km, and close to 17% of the women were carrying loads heavier than their body-weight [65]. With reference to the maximum carrying weight of 20 kg recommended by the ILO (International Labor Organization), it is not surprising that these women suffer from eye, chest and back pains coupled with high rates of miscarriage. Porter et al. [66] presents an analysis of load carrying impacts on children from 24 urban and rural research sites in Ghana, Malawi and South Africa, emphasizing substantial detriments to both children's health and their education. A full review of likely health impacts of head loading in sub-Saharan Africa highlights the need to build scientifically validated evidence base with health professionals.

The incidence of HIV has also been linked to transport availability and spatial concentration of medical services. Several cases from Africa highlight that comprehensive HIV services, primarily provided through hospitals, remain inaccessible to rural population. The cost of transport to these facilities is often high, and Amnesty International calls for a meaningful consideration to the transport needs of economically and socially marginalized people, especially rural women at risk of or living with HIV.

One of the research gaps identified so far is that there is little recorded evidence in the form of research studies to highlight the constrained access of urban low-income women to health services. Most of the studies in urban areas have focused on the quality, patient–provider relationships, accountability and affordability of the health services [67]. However, referral services like assisted or non-assisted transport services have been rarely studied in the urban areas of the developing economies, except for studies such as that by Murray et al. [68] that focused on Lusaka, Zambia and there is need for much more rigorous research work.

Essentially, even in the urban areas, women and girls experience maternal death and a myriad of health-related problems for reasons similar to what has been consistently found in the rural areas — lack of affordable and reliable transportation to clinics and hospitals. A combination of lack of ambulance services to the urban slums and unaffordable public transport often leave women in extremely dangerous conditions [69,70]. During a focus group conducted with female residents of Bwaise slum in Kampala, Uganda, it was revealed that women were restricted by financial resources and distance. "It took at least one hour to walk from Bwaise to the nearest health centre, and there are reports of women giving birth en route. The only vehicular access to health centres is by boda-boda (motorcycle taxis) because of the poor conditions on the surrounding roads" [71]. One of the concrete suggestions put forth by the female slum residents was provision of an ambulance station (or a designated pickup point) in close vicinity of the slum.

3.4. Humanitarian Efforts, Post-Disaster and Post-Conflict Rehabilitation

Massive humanitarian efforts and resources are put in the post-disaster/post-conflict rehabilitation processes. These processes of transitioning from relief to development offer unique opportunities to correct spatial development-related imbalances and reduce vulnerabilities to hazards [72]. However, decisions under these stressful circumstances are taken more as a response to establish immediate control rather than pre-mediated rehabilitation decisions with long-term consequences [73]. For example, the primary focus of post disaster investments in Honduras after Hurricane Mitch was on major arterial or secondary roads and not rural roads. Often, implementation of the transport sector's modern rhetoric of sustainability, gender and the environment are strangely absent. Post disaster reconstruction stages need to be streamlined to reconstruct with change thereby avoiding the creation of new vulnerabilities or exacerbating the existing ones. The International Forum for Rural Transport and Development [74] notes that 'prioritizing the rehabilitation of rural road networks to enable small farmers to access markets could potentially discourage post-disaster migration to vulnerable rural areas and urban slums. By continuing to listen to the needs of the poor in the post-disaster context, the transport sector has the potential to avoid creating new societies with even greater vulnerability.'. In light of the unprecedented urbanization taking place in the developing economies and issues like, which we expand on in the later sections of the paper, feminization of slums in the urban areas, crossborder trading in which women are heavily involved, inserting evaluation and implementation of accessibility modules in the rehabilitation processes becomes a necessity.

3.5. Traffic Injuries and Women

The World Health Organization [75] reports that 90% of the world's road fatalities occur in lowand middle-income countries, even though these countries have approximately only half of the world's vehicles. Majority share of fatal injuries consist of 'vulnerable road users' comprising pedestrians, cyclists and motorcyclists. It is also reported that globally, three out of four road deaths are among men [76,77]. However, when we start analyzing disaggregated data in the low- and middle-income countries, a different picture emerges but is often under discussed as both access to and analyses of disaggregated data remains problematic in the low- and middle-income countries. For example, Ghanaian accident data highlights that over 40% of fatal road traffic accidents (RTA) involved pedestrians, and the majority of these were women [78].

As previous sections have highlighted, women constitute a major share of pedestrians in the LMICs owning to their livelihood options like street vending, hawking and unaffordability to use other modes of option than walking. Street vending across the LMICs operates through the modality of sharing road space with the motorized and non-motorized vehicles thus putting women in precarious situations. Further, Williams et al. [79] highlight the age dimension specific to the case of LMICs where the incidence of falls among elderly women remains much higher than men.

The intersectionality of traffic injuries remains an understudied topic, particularly in the LMICs. Reasons and the particular ways in which women are or become victims of road accidents needs further probing [80].

3.6. Safety, Smart Cities and Smart Mobilities

It is not new knowledge that women across the world are more fearful of crime than men. This fear gets accentuated by a combination of limitations to defend themselves in face of physical attack and a greater propensity to transfer past experiences and memories of victimization to present [81]. For example, in Chennai, India, 66 percent of female respondents stated that they have been harassed while commuting [82]. A series of studies document the prevalence of fears and concerns about safety in the developing world. They plot how such fears influence travel decisions taken by women and can have a substantial impact on both the volume and timing of ridership. In tandem with the main findings from a U.S. based study [83], studies from the developing economies come to similar conclusions—there is a significant mismatch between the safety and security needs and desires of female passengers and the types and locations of strategies public transport agencies use [59,84–89]. Studies focusing

exclusively on safety concerns of women on their daily travels are scarce in the developing world. However, the ones that have studied this topic unanimously assert that safety concerns have strong contextual determinants—public lighting, characteristics of sidewalks, isolation and neighborhood characteristics [90]. Perceptions of insecurity in a variety of urban environments—at the bus and rail stations, on their way to and from the bus and rail stations, etc.—are a primal force restricting women from achieving their maximum potential not only in education, employment and health, but in their general well-being.

A major criticism of the smart cities approach is the gap between the technical/digital approach and quality-of-life approaches. Lauwers and Papa [91] claim the shift from conventional mobility planning towards smart mobility is primarily applying new technology to existing infrastructures instead of creating better solutions. For example, buses are being retrofitted with tracking devices rather than increasing public transport supply and checking outcome measures such as access to work, education, etc. In this sense, smart mobility concerns itself primarily with innovative technological or consumer-centric solutions rather than adopting a social sustainability lens to the entire mobility agenda.

Studies exploring the under-delivery of smart solutions for women are restricted to the Global North, but they have conclusively established the fact that smart solutions can be highly exclusive. Shaheen et al. [92] studied 23 bike-sharing programs in North America and found that the main obstacles identified for low-income groups were the need for smart devices, debit/credit cards, minimum bank balance or deposit to cover for vandalism or theft. Although there has been a considerable increase in smartphone users in most developing countries, and this continues to grow, the actual penetration level by population remains less than 50%. Further, there are examples of significant disparities in access to smart phones between men and women in some Asian and African countries. For example, women in India between the ages of 15–65 are 46% less likely than men to own a mobile phone, while in Bangladesh and Rwanda women of the same age group are 62% less likely than men to use the Internet (for details, refer to Box 3).

Box 3. AfterAccess: Uncovering the gender gap.

AfterAccess is a large-scale data collection initiative aimed at compiling comparable information and communication technology indicators for countries in the Global South. The survey has focused on creating comprehensive mobile and Internet use database for the Global South. Funded by IDRC and conducted jointly by <u>DIRSI</u>, <u>LIRNEasia</u>, and <u>Research ICT Africa</u>, AfterAccess surveys collect data on ICT access and use through household and individual surveys across 22 countries, covering a sample of 38,000 and counting. The sampling method allows for representation with a plus or minus 3% margin of error, and the sample sizes are large enough to allow for gender-disaggregation of the indicators collected. Among other factors, the surveys measure the gender gaps in mobile and Internet usage. The disparities reveal a sobering picture in some Asian and African countries. For example, women in India between the ages of 15–65 are 46% less likely than men to own a mobile phone, while in Bangladesh and Rwanda women of the same age group are 62% less likely than men to use the Internet.

Such analyses assist us in reflecting on the relevance of Smart Cities approach in current times. Before implementing smart solutions, which are primarily based on digital interface, we need to address the gender gap of women's (versus men's) access to and use of ICTs and gendered barriers of use to enable evidence-based policymaking.

Source: AfterAccess: Uncovring the gender gap. available online. <u>https://www.idrc.ca/en/research-in-action/afteraccess-uncovering-gender-gap</u> (accessed on 25.03.2019).

Another issue concerns the lack of digital literacy, knowledge, comfort and confidence to use smartphones. In many emerging economies, disparities in digital literacy compound disparities in basic literacy and reduce people's access to smart solutions and services.

Ride-sourcing (also known as 'on-demand-rides' or 'ride-hailing') is one of the most popular forms of smart mobility. However, there have been some considerable safety setbacks because cases of drivers sexually assaulting female passengers have emerged from across the globe. Given the emerging demand for safe transport services for women, women-only ride-hailing services (exclusively women drivers and passengers) have been launched in many countries, such as Riding Pink in Malaysia, LadyDriver and FemiTaxi in Brazil, See-Jane-Go in the USA and almost a dozen similar services in India. In Indonesia, where people often hitch rides, two women-only, motorcycle ride-hailing services, LadyJek and Sister Jek, were launched. Ways to factor in safety in the smart solutions need immediate and urgent attention [89,93].

On the positive side, apps like *Safetipin* facilitate mapping exercises that can greatly enhance weeding out unsafe spaces, corridors and routes (refer Figure 1). In 2014, Safetipin was launched in India to help women safely navigate the city by identifying its safe and unsafe zones [94]. It is a location-based mobile app that collects safety-related information and conduct safety audits of different places by calculating a safety score. Users of the app can identify how safe certain areas are and can plan their travel routes and timings accordingly. The safety audit is based on nine parameters — *lighting, openness, visibility, security, crowd, public transport (connectivity), presence of women and children, feelings of safety and presence of footpaths or walkways*. Safety scores for Nairobi are illustrated in Figure 1 (for further discussion, check [93]).



Figure 1. Safety score for Nairobi (source: Safetipin [95]).

Each of the parameters, except for feelings (of safety), is measured objectively using a rubric and scored on a scale of 1 to 4 (from 'poor' to 'good' conditions). The safety data is available in multiple forms, including maps, reports and csv files, which can support urban stakeholders in making judicious urban planning and monitoring decisions, such as identifying areas that need more lighting, security, CCTVs and/or public transport at night. Safetipin has now extended to more than 20 cities, including some outside India, such as Bogota, Manila-Quezon, Jakarta and Nairobi.

Such exercises have become relatively easy, cheap and accessible to planning authorities across the world. We urge a replication and continuous mapping of safety as part of the smart cities/mobilities agenda (for further discussion, check [93,96]).

The safety scores that Safetipin has generated in the case cities have driven city leaders to take action to improve women's safety. In Bogotá, Safetipin has assisted policymakers in helping to create a data-driven approach to women's safety in public space. City officials have been able to combine data based on the safety audits with other data sources in order to better understand urban problems. For instance, the city was able to overlay maps indicating Safetipin's security parameter rating with maps of police station locations and incidences of crime. Based on Safetipin data, the city identified five

priority locations for interventions to generate a broader dialogue about women's safety at night that included local operative councils for women and gender, local women's organizations and citizens. These public engagement activities are key to educating people and changing people's perceptions and attitudes about women, gender and gender-based violence.

Data-driven approaches to women's safety are increasingly being adopted in other cities as well (for example, web-based interactive map campaign 'Free to Be' [97]).

3.7. Feminization of Slums

This section builds on the increasing feminization of slums and spatial development rationales. It establishes links between transport and housing policies and the need for these two sectors to work together to facilitate women's mobility.

Across a sample of 51 developing countries from Southern Asia, Latin America and sub-Saharan Africa, women are more likely to live in slums than men [98]. For a majority of the countries, there are 108 women living in slums for every 100 men in the same category. Living in slum conditions means that residents lack access to access to safe water, adequate sanitation, durable housing, sufficient living space and/or security of tenure.

For Kenya, housing the world's fifth largest slum by population size, there are 13 more women for every 100 men living in slum conditions. The figure is 15 or more women aged 15–49 for every 100 men of the same age group in other countries, including Swaziland, Gabon, Ghana, Cameroon and Senegal. In Colombia about 11 and in Dominican Republic, Bolivia and India, about five more women aged 15–49 respectively live in slum conditions than their male counterparts.

There is a further spatial layering of center vs. periphery. Lima et al. [99] underline that land use in Recife's Metropolitan Area does not obey the center-periphery occupation pattern (European) or the periphery-center occupation pattern (US). This observation, however, is applicable to a host of developing countries. A common denominator to urban development in the developing countries is the fact that slums and poor communities are scattered throughout the municipalities, in conurbation with the richest neighborhoods. There are trends in some developing countries towards in-situ establishment and legalization of the slums. For example, in the case of Recife [100], through establishing special zones of social interests (known as ZEIS) in 1980s, legal right to the urban land of previously informal low-income settlements was recognized. This paved way for a spate of formal services being provided to the area to improve urbanization standards, provide basic infrastructure (e.g., sewage, drainage, pavement and water supply) and legal tenure of these settlements (ibid). Contrary to this case, there are myriad cases of slum relocation and allotment of low-income housing in the peripheries of urban areas with little or no public transport available to these areas. Women remain the hardest hit group in these reallocation schemes with loss of employment and further isolation from income-generating avenues. Majority of slum dwellers in Kolkata predominantly walk (56%) for their travel needs followed by bus travel (26%) [101]. In terms of travel distance, nearly 50% of slum dwellers commute within 0.8 km, while 75% travel within 1 km. The percentage share of income on transport expenditure tends to increase for slum dwellers residing away from city centre, which exhibits that slum dwellers tend to limit their travel distance in order to optimize their travel expenditure. It was observed that with improved accessibility, per capita income of slum dwellers tends to increase due to better access to work opportunities. The per capita average monthly savings of slum dwellers is more sensitive with transport accessibility than accessibility to employment opportunity highlighting the importance of transport in improving standards of living of urban poor. In light of 'feminization of slums' (refer figure 2), which is a rapidly increasing phenomenon, there is a need to understand the gender differences in this experience and report gender disaggregated travel patterns [102] (refer box 4).



Figure 2. Urban females aged 15–49 living in slums for every 100 males aged 15–49 living in slums, 2007 or later (Source: UN Women calculations based on USAID 2018 [98]).

Box 4. Mobility, poverty and gender: Travel 'choices' of slum residents in Nairobi, Kenya.

Salon and Gulyani [103] present the gendered variations and the empowering potential of daily travels of female slum residents. Their findings are based on one of the most comprehensive travel data collected for slum population in the developing countries—survey of 4375 slum residents in Nairobi, Kenya. Analyses revealed that though majority of the slum population could not afford any of the motorized transport options in the city and coped by limiting their travel outside their settlement by often 'choosing' to walk, the burden of reduced mobility is borne disproportionately by women. Women faced distinct barriers to access, and though policies aiming to improve mobility and transport access for the slum population first and foremost need to address the issue affordability, but specific constraints faced by women needs additional support.

The story that emerges from our analysis is that both poverty and gender matter in explaining differences in the travel choices of working adults in Nairobi's slums. It is expected that poverty level would affect travel choices, but the gender effect that we find is surprisingly strong among adults. Characteristics of women's travel are systematically distinct from those of men in this population, even when controlling for poverty level.

Policy implications—four divergent policy implications emerge from their study, and other studies confirm that these are widely applicable in the developing contexts across the world:

- i. Affordable and reliable public transport—if affordability increases—either through reduction in poverty or lower fares—women's use of public transport will rise sharply.
- ii. Child care facility—for women, children in the household greatly reduces their chances of being employed, while men become more mobile. Gainful employment takes place either by working closer to home or through running a household microenterprise (HME). Provision of (affordable) childcare facility can enhance employment opportunities for women.
- iii. Education and employment—women reap larger mobility gains from education than do men. The increase in the likelihood of using matatu (local informal public transport) is accompanied by a large decrease in the likelihood of being unemployed.

For rural areas, the location of market and health centers, and access to vocational training and higher education gains paramount importance in ascertaining how much of the benefits finally percolate down to women. Specific and targeted interventions like providing cycles to girls in high school (Cycle program in the state of Bihar, India) greatly reduce the 'distance cost' of attending schools and related opportunities. "Comparisons with conditional cash transfer programs in other South Asian contexts suggest that the Cycle program was much more cost effective at increasing girls' secondary

school enrollment than an equivalent-valued cash transfer. Given the importance of increasing women's education attainment in developing countries like India (especially in its most underdeveloped regions) and the fiscally-constrained policy environment, these results are important and suggest that the Cycle program was not just politically popular but also much more cost-effective than the most frequently considered and implemented policy alternative to increase girls' secondary school enrollment in developing countries in the past couple of decades (CCT's)." [42] p. 26).

3.8. Space, Access and the Informal Economy

"Engagement with informality is in many ways quite difficult for planners. Informal spaces seem to be the exception to planning, lying outside its realm of control" [104] (p. 155). What Roy further argues and builds in the same paper is that though informality is the exception, it is an outcome and product of the state. What is important to note that in the developing countries, informality encompasses all modes of production and access to these modes of production.

At the same time, informality continues to facilitate women. Women are either equal participants or, in some cases, dominate the informal markets, trades and usage of the informal transport modes. In urban areas, these three facets get typically expressed by:

- i. Creation and adherence to land use plans without giving recognition or space to the informal use of land, thus treating land use, social development, women empowerment and distributive justice as separate blocks;
- ii. Prioritizing car-based mobility or an imposed public transport system, which fails to both recognize the already existing informal modes and to cater to the majority of the population;
- iii. Borrowing and implementing best practice models, which might not be conversant and fit for the local context.

Another area of neglect is cross-border trading, both formal and informal, which severely affects the lives of rural women. Informal cross-border trade (ICBT), a trade arrangement, which is informal, and thus precarious, remains dominated by women traders in the rural areas. Though this fact is more pronounced in Africa, increasing evidences can be traced in Asia as well. Kusababe [105] (p. 582) puts it "Very little literature exists on the gendered effect of international borders. Of the few extant studies, scholars have elaborated how geographical borders define and label women's work. Cheater [106] shows how cross-border 'shoppers' in Zimbabwe were labelled as a security threat to the country. Vila [107], in her work on the US-Mexico border, demonstrates how borderlands, as margins of society, are seen as 'dangerous' and full of 'vice', and that certain gendered behaviours and attitudes are seen as characteristic of Fronterisas/os. Similar findings are reported by Biemann [108], who concludes that, 'The border thus becomes a metaphor as well as an actual material institution that capitalizes on the differences between the economic and the sexual' (p. 108)".

ICBT or in the absence of formal regulations around small-scale trade what is often deemed to be 'smuggling' has had positive effects for women, which is highlighted in the scattered research studies and reports found on this topic. However, to date, this form of trade is not typically recorded in government statistics leading to an obfuscation of data and consequently the roles and needs of women traders. The gendered effects are significant given that 70%–80% of African traders involved in ICBT are women [109–112].

Kusakabe [105] (p. 581) highlights how "the formalization of the border trade has changed women's 'sense of space' and their relations with men and other women". Her study highlights how international borders create different scales of places [113], and women's ability to access these scales depends on both material (transport connectivity) and social (societal and household's definition of gendered work) definitions of access. This is significant in the context of increasing efforts to improve the 'efficiency' of regional land borders through the introduction of technologies and harmonization of bureaucrat processes.

UN Women [114] notes that poor infrastructure in terms of poor roads, energy and communication is known to be one of the non-tariff barriers to trade, preventing women to access international markets.

Across value chains infrastructure, access to market is a critical element, especially for transportation of perishable agricultural products, which are mostly traded by women informal cross-border traders.

A few of the research areas that should be further investigated while designing regional transport corridor development schemes are as follows:

- What are the inter-linkages between transport provision (both hard infrastructure and gendered access to the transport resources), value chains and gender inequality?
- What are the main mobility challenges and opportunities for women entrepreneurs in the context of cross-border trade?
- What are the potential ways of improving regional mobilities?
- What are the potential ways of integrating gendered mobilities concerns into value chain of development projects and programs to assist women in maximizing their profitability and competitiveness?

It is to be borne in mind that limited sex-disaggregated data on gender and cross-border trading was found in this review and this inhibits sound empirical evidences. Studies should further delve into existing knowledge gaps on the opportunities for businesses owned by women in the context of procurement schemes, training facilities and access to markets.

Though the relationship between space and informality is beginning to emerge and accepted at the urban levels, this relationship is largely hidden in discussions on cross-border trade. Sadly, in tune with the neatly compartmentalized discussions in different sectors, though informal work or trading has been examined closely, the relationship between space, informality and access lacks similar engagement. Studies documenting the incidence of cross-border trading highlight that international borders often create a space where income earning activities are being practiced, assigning both status and new roles to women [115–117] but due to the lack of public transportation and high transportation costs, women, in particular, faced hardships in directly accessing the market and claiming the revenues. Kusakabe [105] highlights this case through two examples drawn from Lao PDR – (i) cotton-weaving activities in Sayaboury province, and (ii) sticky rice box production in Kammoune province.

3.9. Development Planning and Transport

Lack of gender balance in decision-making, ranging from the macro level in parliaments to community and household levels have been routinely noted. Consequently, women's perspectives and priorities are not reflected in budget allocations and development related decisions. Seminal works like Male Bias in the Development Process [118] highlight that male bias is easy to understand, empirically testable and in principle can be rectified [119].

Given that a large share of low-income women is employed in the informal market, governance issues built on employment and related schemes need to strengthen their focus on accessibility. The fact that a large share of daily travel needs in the developing economies are met by informal public transport modes like tuk-tuk and jitneys, such bottom-up initiatives need to be both recognized and bolstered in the government action plans for transport, urban/rural planning and development at large. Even most basic infrastructure like mapping of these informal intra-city routes are largely amiss (most transport plans lean towards the case plotted in box 5).

Women are typically less likely to find employment in the transport sector at large, but this is especially pronounced for the developing economies. This inadvertently results in rendering women's needs invisible, even in the provision of informal transport, which is largely market responsive and highly adaptable. Realizing the importance of public transport and cycling and walking in the cities and equity concerns, the national urban transport policy (NUTP) spelt out the following objectives: (i) To bring about a more equitable allocation of road space to various users through building a people-centric rather than vehicle-centric focus. (ii) To encourage greater use of public transport and non-motorized transport (NMT) modes by offering central financial assistance for this purpose and (iii) to enable the establishment of multi-modal public transport systems that are well-integrated, providing seamless travel across modes [120]. Under the Jawaharlal Nehru National Urban Renewal Mission's (JNNURM) Urban Infrastructure and Governance (UIG) component, 24.2 per cent of the total allocations were for transport related projects. However, 13.3 percent of the transport related project was road widening and flyover building and only 8.66 percent was for mass transit development and the rest for parking and other small transport projects [121]. Despite a positive shift in policy objectives and priorities, the largest portion of the transport related funds in JNNURM were spent on road-building instead of allocating them to public transport projects.

The case of Dantewada, India, establishes how women can themselves tackle the deep-rooted inadequacies of the transport system, culminating from the inaction of both 'state' and 'private' actors. In the lack of any form of public transport connectivity, the tribal women of this remote rural area organized themselves through self-help groups. Through government-sponsored subsidy schemes, they have been successfully running E-rickshaws connecting rural markets, schools, etc (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Taking the daily mobility needs head-on. E-rickshaws and tribal women of Dantewada, India (source: Chhattisgarh:E-rickshaws drive a change in the lives of Dantewada's tribal women. Available online: <u>http://www.newindianexpress.com/thesundaystandard/2018/feb/03/chhattisgarh-e-rickshaws-drive-a-change-in-the-lives-of-dantewadas-tribal-women-1767909.html</u> (accessed on 25.03.2019).

The Kenyan case is also worth mentioning here (Figure 4). Though the Kenyan transport sector remains largely male dominated, women are increasingly participating in the (informal) transport sector as owners, drivers, touts, stage clerks and fleet managers [122]. The female workers employed in the informal transport sector in Kenya comment that they have no contact with the formal social protection schemes as they are categorized as being 'informal'. There are two sets of facts to be considered here for Global South at large. Firstly, there is a predominance of informal transport systems in the developing countries, which might provide employment opportunities to females. Secondly, given the eventuality that women do find a space in the transport sector, as in the case of Kenya, Kamau [122] raises the following questions:

- 1. Can we design and integrate social protection for women transport workers?
- 2. How can this be guaranteed?
- 3. Are their services being valued? What is the evidence?



Figure 4. Female (informal) transport workers in Kenya (source: [122]).

4. Methodologies and Data Needs

Though the presented findings are consistent for developing countries across the globe, they cannot be periodically corroborated as most developing countries do not conduct periodic travel surveys or qualitative evaluation of the situation. This means that the gendered patterns of different and differentiated mobilities do not get highlighted and consequently are not acknowledged in the planning and design processes. The increasing penetration of mobile phones, even in the remote and poverty-stricken areas, in developing countries has to some extent changed the landscape of how women negotiate their daily mobilities. Developing routines and systems for data collection on revealed, preferred and digital mobilities, thus, holds the potential of assisting policy-making. The analyses emerging from these surveys can help the research and policy-making field to comment on:

- i. Given the current system, roles, jobs and gendered divisions what are the current mobility needs of women (both urban and rural)?
- ii. Assuming a world, where women have an increasing degree of freedom, what kind of arenas will be available to them? For example, more female related growth of economy. We can look at the case of advanced (and equitable) economies like Norway for the division of labor in different sectors. What are future mobility needs?
- iii. What kind of transportation policies and investment will ensure an increased accessibility to women?
- iv. Are there systemic and systematic flaws responsible for gender-bias transport policies?
- v. How do land use regulations or the lack of it affect the mobilities in urban and peri-urban areas?
- vi. Which kinds of mobilities (both urban and rural) are being supplemented/complimented or substituted by mobile phones?
- vii. How can women's priorities and needs be included in planning and monitoring transport systems?
- viii. How can transport be made affordable for women, particularly the poorest women?

Rather than advocating simple data collection, it is imperative that data collected in surveys is segregated at the level of gender, activities (land use) and time-use, which can essentially inform the transport planning authorities to take a more needs-oriented approach. Mobility-gap analyses should form an inevitable part of routinized data collection (travel behavior surveys) and analyses. An explanation of the gap figures, for example in terms of average daily trips and time used by different types of households, sheds light on the distribution of mobility opportunities among the respective genders.

Further, given the high incidence of no travel to work [123] and limited trips on a daily basis (a recent one-day trip diary from the city of Bengaluru, India revealed that only 20% of female respondents had taken a trip on the interview day (source: Personal correspondence, Tanu Priya Uteng), it is crucial that the popular methodology of the Global North focusing on a one-day travel diary is not adopted in the developing economies. Instead, at least a one-week trip diary approach should be adopted to filter out the trips that women are making over an expanded period of time (Box 6 illustrates a case from Indonesia).

Box 6. Time use allocation, transport poverty and social exclusion.

Through exploring the time use allocation and immobile behavior using a three-week time use diary collected in Bandung metropolitan area (BMA), Indonesia (one of the first multi-day time use studies within developing countries context), Susilo and Liu [124] establish clear differences of weekday and weekend patterns of time use allocations and mobility behaviors across different socio-demographic groups and gender. There exists a strong tendency of social exclusion due to transport poverty. As a typical patriarchal society in developing country, women are still responsible for housework and thus have a shorter contract time, free time and travel time but longer committed time than men on both weekday and weekend. Housewives also have a particularly low travel time, indicating that either due to unaffordable public transport services or lack of time, they may not travel a far distance.

Integrating data collection across sectors also holds the potential for addressing the needs of women in a more robust and target-oriented fashion. For example, maternal mortality indicators have received a lot of attention and are a good indicator for demonstrating the efficiency of an entire health system. However, unpacking this indicator, availability of transport, availability of medical supplies, presence of trained health staff and access to health facility are major factors affecting maternal mortality rates. Thus, programs aiming at decreasing maternal mortality should have a detail analysis of mobility component as well. In areas where this access is problematic, complementary programs to address this issue specifically should be introduced, either through training the nurses to ride bicycles/motorbikes, providing support for owning a community cart, etc. The broad aim of building capacity of the public health authorities to promote equitable access to primary health care services needs to be broken down into workable components, based strictly on the contextual realities. Given such benchmarking, it will become easy to assess the specific kinds of alterations needed in the mobility systems to adapt towards gendered needs (for example, usage of mobile phones to substitute the missed trips and access information). This applies at both rural and urban levels. Community health workers in rural Bangladesh and Indian's ASHA workers are both response to inaccessible hospitals in the rural parts of developing world.

Further, there exists a need to link the 'soft' or qualitative information to the 'hard' data information. This can aid in developing a model that corresponds much more to 'everyday transport functioning' than the much-used classical, techno-economical approach to transport model designing.

Projects can employ both traditional methods like focus groups/questionnaire surveys/measuring actual behavioral response to different measures (for example, concessionary bus cards, channelizing feeder services, a change in the bus frequency, assistance in getting mobile phones as part of the development schemes like self-help groups, etc.), and new methods like mobile app-based data collection, to understand the existing travel behavior and adaptive preferences of different groups. Studies conducted on these lines (e.g. [125–127]) have found that discretionary trips have a greater number of adaptation alternatives available from which to choose than non-discretionary work trips. This is applicable to the case of gendered mobilities in developing countries where a major share of women's trips caters to discretionary purposes of combining various household/social/shopping related purposes.

Analyses of travel behavior, constraints and accessibility need to be triangulated and complement quantitative and qualitative data collection techniques.

4.1. Roadmap to Applied Research

4.1.1. Travel Survey

Travel survey data contains relevant information on all personal daily mobility, including information on multimodal trips, transport modes, distances and times. Such datasets additionally contain an extensive list of respondent and trip background variables, including socio-demographics, occupational status, home and work locations (possibly multiple), weekly working hours, occupational status, education, income, etc. Such datasets are generally not collected in the developing countries or collected as an adhoc exercise rather than being part of a regular data collection regime. We suggest using both the traditional and wherever applicable, the mobile interface to collect this dataset in the developing countries. Given the high penetration of mobile phones in the developing countries, an app-based method can be a viable option for data collection in the urban areas.

A one-day trip diary will invariably fail to capture the nuances of women's movement as there is a strong prevalence of a no-trip phenomenon on single days. Thus, the least time period assigned for trip data collection should be a one-week period to capture the clustered travel phenomenon.

Existing studies demonstrate that the use of location-based technologies reduces missing data on travel days and trips and improves the accuracy of departure/arrival locations and times over traditional travel survey data [128]. Modules are already available to extract the entire travel diary by accessing the smartphone data provided by the telephone operators. This data can be further enriched with local and regional spatial data from external sources, such as Open Street Maps, census, register and cadastral data.

4.1.2. Attitudinal and Preference Survey

Attitudinal and preference travel survey distributed over different types of residential environments (inner-city, outer-urban, suburban, peri-urban and rural) and population categories within these regions will assist in capturing habits, attitudes, subjective well-being, perceived barriers and motivations with regard to the access to health, education, and employment opportunities [129]. Background information on personal and household attributes, preferences and lifestyles should also be collected as part of this exercise.

4.1.3. Multi-Sited Ethnography Combined with In-Depth Traveller Interviews

Quantitative data inquiries should ideally be preceded and paralleled by collection and analysis of qualitative data. This is necessary not only to provide a full understanding of mobility experiences, barriers and motivations underlying the decision-making process of multimodal route, access, egress and transfer practices, but also to ensure that key questions are adequately identified for the quantitative surveys.

4.1.4. Document Analysis and Informant Interviews

Document analysis and informant interviews form an important research tool in mobility mapping through (i) examining documents and records relevant to regional and urban policy-packaging, and sectoral development decisions having spatial dimension and (ii) key-informant interviews. Use of documentary analysis has become quite popular in transport research, especially when we are trying to evaluate the impact of an initiative. For example, a national government led approach to increase access to health facilities. Key informants, including politicians, international funders, policy makers, humanitarian organizations, the local and regional authorities, ministry officials directly involved in decision making on sustainable transport, etc., should be engaged to shed light on the topic of mobility and its inter-sectoral development dimensions. These experts can provide valuable insights when making recommendations for solutions.

4.1.5. Exploring the Links Between Activity Participation and Subjective Well-Being

Concepts, terminologies and the will to explore linkages between the quality-of-life (QOL), subjective wellbeing (SWB) and daily travel have taken roots in the western research world in the past decade. This strand of research is primarily absent in the Global South. This could be partly due to lack

of data for conducting robust studies to explore the relationship between QOL, SWB and daily travel. We propose that statistical methods like choice modeling, structural equation models, factor/cluster, etc. should be employed to identify and estimate the links between gender, daily travel times, time use, subjective well-being (SWB) and the extent to which the overall quality of life is affected by lack of access.

Studies based on similar approaches suggest important gender differences in activity participation, travel time, time use outcomes and resultant SWB [130]. They further find that travel times were unassociated with SWB for both genders. Instead, results were consistent with travel times serving as inputs in activity participation and therefore—at least for women—indirectly contributing to higher levels of SWB. These findings suggest that focusing on activity participation as a chief policy objective could yield higher quality of life benefits than a policy focus on travel time savings (ibid:10).

Transport planning in the Global South has been dominated by the logic of travel time savings, underpinning decisions on building highways, flyovers and road expansion programs. The field has simultaneously and consistently failed to serve a majority of the population. We therefore propose a shift in the transport planning approach—shifting the focus from travel time reductions as the chief policy objective to a focus on activity participation, enhanced SWB and QOL.

Activity participation should ideally be analyzed at the macro, meso and micro levels and policies designed for these three levels should be interlinked and complement each other (refer table1).

Spatial Level	Methodology	Output
Macro- regional/city level	Mapping of interaction between land use and accessibility; app- based survey plotting the travel behavior, travel impedances, public transport route mapping, time use studies, mapping activity participation, personal interviews, ethnographic studies, document analysis and popular media discourse and history of planning to unearth biases.	Accessibility mapping; route mapping; time use mapping and mobility potential of women (and specifically low- income women)
Meso-zonal level	Questionnaire surveys, mapping activity participation, ethnographic studies and focus groups.	Accessibility levels to i. Work; ii. Education; iii. Social opportunities; iv. Health amenities and v. Training facilities.
Micro-ward level	Safety audits, walkability and bikeability audits; assessment of walking and bicycling infrastructure and mapping unsafe areas, routes, hotspots.	Micro-level information, which can be collated and scaled up. For ex. design interventions based on local conditions.

Table 1.	Typology	levels.
----------	----------	---------

4.1.6. Accessibility Mapping

Continuing the above discussion, there is a dominance of the transport modeling approach based on the logics of travel-time savings underpinning the major transport infrastructure projects. Rarely is comprehensive land use and transport interaction (LUTI) models employed in the Global South to see the linkages between land use/activity participation and transport infrastructure provision.

We proposed that mapping of the interactions between accessibility with different transport modes to different land uses, and facilities like schools, employment and health centers, be undertaken for informing the design and implementation of transport infrastructure like public transport routes, bicycle network, etc.

In the following example, we presented a similar exercise for Bergen, Norway based on InMap (a simplified LUTI model), which links job accessibility by bicycle (and E-bike) and the land use plans (refer figures 5 and 6). In this case, the supply of land was determined by the local municipalities through land use plans, while the demand for the land was estimated as a function of the accessibility to jobs, trade, general services and health services in the areas (from comparing E-bike accessibility with the land use growth potential, the authors found that it was possible to develop land use strategies to enhance the use of E-bikes. High job-accessibility with E-bikes close to the city centers supports the

current general strategy of pursuing high density developments/transformation projects in these areas. The findings that the green field development areas were, in general, not found to provide any substantial accessibility with E-bikes).



Figure 5. Accessibility with bicycle and growth potential, Bergen, Norway. (Source: [131]).



Figure 6. Accessibility with E-bike and growth potential, Bergen, Norway. (Source: [131]).

5. Capacity assessment and building

Some consistent capacity lacunae have emerged both in the Global North and South regarding mainstreaming gender equality in transport and infrastructure planning. These gaps exist at multiple levels – in research institutions; education and training; evidence collection and analyses; policy making approach and guidelines to decision-making; decisions related to establishment of employment centers; skewed employment distribution between men and women in the field of urban transport planning etc. along with these lacunas, there exists a lack of standardisation of goals, procedures, and methods, along with a lack of clear definition (adapted from Levin et. al. 2018).

The first step towards capacity assessment and capacity building is defining gender mainstreaming. Yi (2018) defines it as "a process and strategy of bringing integral dimension of the design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation" into a workable format. For example, UN Environment's Gender Marker System provides us with a framework to categorise the different initiatives on a shifting scale of gender responsiveness.

	UN Environment Gender Marker System						
Codes 0	Meaning Gender-Blind	Criteria Gender relevant, but not incorporated	 Context & gender analysis Implementation Logframe 				
1	Gender partially incorporated	Gender relevant, not fully incorporated					
2a	Gender well incorporated	Gender relevant, fully incorporated	• Budget				
2b	Gender specially targeted	Gender is main theme of the project					
N/A	Not Applicable	Gender is not relevant					

Source: Yi [132]

We propose that capacity building exercises should be streamlined and structured. It could be based on creating a hybrid of established tools like Gender Impact Assessments (GIA) and Gender Budgeting. Through integrating the objectives-led, stepwise GIA model in transport planning, we believe that gender policy goals can be integrated into transport planning and routinely monitored.

Levin et. al. (2018) state that capacity assessments and building exercises should operate with the following four aims:

- i. Integrate gender equality in planning
- ii. Assess the impacts
- iii. Mitigate impacts
- iv. Give guidance for subsequent stages

They draw a 11-step process for delivering gender equality goals:

- v. Start-up project is conceived
- vi. Scoping (identify field of work)
- vii. Baseline data collection and analysis
- viii. Identify and involve relevant groups
- ix. GIA's impact on the plan or on the content of the project
- x. Investigate the impacts of proposed measures
- xi. Mitigate the impacts of the proposed action
- xii. Assess the impacts of the final design
- xiii. Write GIA-report
- xiv. Give suggestions on integration of gender measures in the subsequent planning
- xv. Follow-up

The core principles of GIA consist of first and foremost engaging with the public to identifying the groups most likely to be affected by the proposed plan or project. At this stage, both women and men are included in "the public". In the second step, a mapping exercise is conducted to identify the groups that stand to benefit or lose from the proposal. In the third step, issues affecting women are identified, and the original plan is revisited to address the identified negative effects on women.

GIA can be undertaken for different kinds of development projects. For example, in the land use accessibility mapping exercise presented in the preceding section, indicators can be developed to look the number of female vs. male dominated employment sectors and areas that are accessible by different transport modes within given time slots of 15, 30, 45 or 60 minutes.

We can also cross-check the action points as outlined in the following five principles to both assess existing capacities and design future capacity building programmes.



Source: Flues [133]

6. Research Gaps and Recommended Research Directions

The research gaps identified in this study deal with the following three components and the interface between these components: (i) Organization/governance, (ii) infrastructure provision and planning and (iii) travel (spatial) behavior culture/education. These three components can be further broken down to address the specificities of rural, urban and peri-urban areas. The relationship between gender and transport should underline all developmental policies — social protection programs, welfare policies, rural development, slum resettlement programs and urban planning policies. We comment specifically on the identified research gaps and research directions in the following points.

6.1. RESEARCH GAP 1: Exclusion of Gender from the Costs–Benefits Analyses, which are Typically Used to Justify Investments Promoting Male-Biased Car-Based Urban Mobility

Research direction: How can we insert gender in the equation of costs-benefits assessments and other routinized protocols that are used for decision making? Further, how to put accessibility gap in the assessment on multi-dimensional poverty? How to expand the component of transport which are typically included in Indexes?

Accessibility to employment, health and education opportunities have tangible, economic benefits. These numbers can be calculated, and easy to convert into economic indicators. If these indicators are taken into the cost-benefit assessments, then the chances of prioritizing transport infrastructure facilitating public transport, walking and cycling will be substantially increased.

It is of utmost importance that research findings are linked to policy making and program formulation. Currently, we have active research engagement on the topic of gender, transport and spatial planning in the Global South and yet the research findings are almost routinely ignored in policy making and seldom taken forward at the program formulation stage.

6.2. RESEARCH GAP 2: Acceptance of the Importance of (Affordable and Connected) Public Transport Provision for Facilitating Women in Transport Policy and Program Formulations

Research direction: What kind of capacity, knowledge and cooperation modalities need to be built to include both formal and informal public transport systems in the different hierarchies of transport plans?

How should we design specific programs on the tax structure for public transport and fund allocation to prioritize PT (Public transport)?

A most basic and simple message is to prioritize public transport over providing for cars. Informal public transport options like shuttle bus, jitneys, boda-boda, etc. should be included in the different hierarchies of transport planning from national, regional to local transport plans. Provide adequate tax benefit and subsidies to promote public transport. Address issues of unsafe running and operation of the informal public transport modes. Design policies to respond to the 'special needs' of women in terms of trip duration, access-egress, length, trip-chaining and trip purposes (with special reference to accompanying trips—traveling with children, elderly, etc.).

Research direction: How can we insert economic support systems in the welfare domain to address transport affordability issues for low-income women of the developing economies?

Affordability (and thereby accessing public transport) is a major impediment for low-income women. This is further compounded if the employment spaces of women living in slum and squatter settlements are hit by resettlement programs. Programs to address affordability issues needs to be sewed in with other welfare programs. Free public transport tickets, bicycles and other innovative solutions can have positive impacts on low-income women's access to education, employment and health opportunities.

6.3. RESEARCH GAP 3: Focus on Efficiency of Formal Sector Mobility and Transport System Performance Takes Precedence over Provision for Accessibility to Services and Opportunities for the Informal Economy and Communities

Research direction: How to incorporate the transport needs for informal economy engaged in regional trade into formal regional transport corridor developments?

Research direction: How to fuse spatial development and relocation policies to cater to women's opportunities with respect to education, health and employment?

Conduct accessibility mapping for different transport modes and prioritize areas for future growth that support walking and bicycling. In areas that are already built, create infrastructure that ensures safe walking and bicycling.

Further, it is vital that land use planning and development programs recognize and make space for informality, as informal markets provide the lion share of working space available to low-income women in both rural and urban parts of the developing world.

Route mapping and route planning of both the formal and informal public transport supply can aid in linking low-income areas to the employment and education hubs.

Develop toolkits for the incorporation of informal economy engaged in cross-border flows into regional transport corridor planning

6.4. RESEARCH GAP 4: Integration with Other Sectors is Missing — Transport is Operated as a Separate Sector without Recognizing its Deep Connections to the Health, Employment and Education Domains

Research direction: How to frame a multi-sectoral approach—ensure the mobility for women (both urban and rural) to ensure their access to employment/markets, education and health centers?

Link policies of other social development sectors with the transport sector. Welfare and social protection programs can be built around the issue of access to promote access to education, health and employment (refer to the cycling program of Bihar, India).

6.5. RESEARCH GAP 5: Lack of Clear and Visible Efforts to Map and Address Safety Concerns and Incidences of Women on the Move

Research direction: What are the exact policies, programs and tools needed to enhance women's personal safety? How to design more gender-sensitive public transport, walking and cycling space?

Safety is a major concern for women. Spatial and transport projects need to prioritize creating safe spaces at both macro and micro levels. At the macro level, smart solutions like Safetipin apps and safety auditing routines can be employed to map unsafe areas. Mapping without following up will be a wasted endeavor. Protocols need to be established on how to transform these unsafe areas, routes, etc. into safe, accessible areas [134].

At the micro level, for example, for spaces within the public transport, bus drivers and bus conductors need to be trained to deal with situations of sexual harassment. When the driver or conductor themselves are found to be culprits, punitive measures need to be in place for dealing with such actions [135].

Further, there exists a strong need for putting more emphasis on non-work related travel issues concerning trips made for care, household and household-based industry works.

6.6. RESEARCH GAP 6: Labour Issues — Social Protection Programmes are not Linked with Employment in the (Informal) Transport Sector and Lack of Efforts to Address Male-Dominance in the Transport Sector Workforce

Research direction: How can we encourage more female participation in the spatial planning and transportation sector?

How can the stigma and discrimination associated with women in the transport industry especially in roles like driver, conductors, etc.—be tackled? How can laws that restrict women's participation in the transportation sector be removed?

Women face high levels of discrimination to both enter and work in the transport sector, which is often supported by restrictive laws in some developing countries (refer figure 7).

Typically, women are either absent or marginally present on the different levels of transport domain. Actively encouraging and engaging women in the transport field, through targeted programs, can have major impact on the future of this field. The current transport field has blatantly ignored the needs and preferences of women, which may be corrected through inserting women in this sector. A first step could be to collect data on female employment both in the formal and informal transport sector and chart out ways to protect these workers through social protection programs.



Figure 7. Legal restrictions on women's employment in the transport sector (Source: [136]) *Ukraine removed restrictions after the data collection period ended

6.7. RESEARCH GAP 7: Lack of Smart City, Smart Solutions Research from an Inclusive Perspective

Research direction: How can we design smart mobility and smart-city solutions to create inclusive settlements?

Smart cities and smart mobility solutions have changed the ways in which urban areas are being planned, utilized and consumed. It is vital that the element of inclusive settlements is inserted in this development on an immediate and urgent basis to avoid further pitfalls. Questions like who has access to these solutions? Who are the current users? How can we facilitate access to the other groups? What kind of solutions are needed? Are solutions based on bottom-up feedbacks? etc. needs to be routinely asked, monitored and fed into design solutions.

6.8. RESEARCH GAP 8: Lack of Simple, Standard Indicators

Research direction: How can the findings emerging on gender and transport be supported by simple (and non-complex) indicators for the benefit of policy makers?

How can programs like the results-based budgeting technical assistance (TA), which the World Bank has adopted in the field of Health Planning, be designed and developed in the field of transport planning in the developing economies?

The knowledge generated through periodic assessments and estimations of the macroeconomic and welfare effects of creating accessible (education, health and employment) opportunities, could potentially benefit two important groups of policy makers and government stakeholders—(i) officials responsible for infrastructure evaluating road construction programs as economic investments and (ii) welfare sector officials focused on promoting gender equality, social development and poverty reduction. For the first set of officials, core area of interest revolves around the relationship between the provision of road infrastructure and national income growth as measured by GDP metrics while the second group is interested in social development outcomes. These two analytical perspectives are seldom brought together to complement each other. Through creating the simple, standardized and context-informed methodology for the measurement of economic and social impact of road building and other transport intervention programs, both sets of policy concerns can be monitored.

Simple indicators, however, run the risk of oversimplifying situation, yet they hold the potential for providing an overview to the policy-makers. Indicators should be developed and routinely used,

but subjected to periodical assessment and upgrading, based on both quantitative and qualitative assessments and contextualization.

6.9. RESEARCH GAP 9: Traffic Accident Data is Under-Reported and not Sex Disaggregated

Research direction: Collect sex-disaggregated data on traffic accidents, which should include all forms of mobility—walking, cycling, public transport and car-based accidents.

Pedestrians form the biggest group who get either seriously injured or die in traffic accidents. If we analyze the predominance of walking among women in the developing countries, it will be no surprise that a greater number of (pedestrian) women might be dying in traffic accidents and yet a sex disaggregated analysis of traffic deaths remains unavailable. Disaggregated data analyses can assist in answering questions on the spatiality and temporality dimensions of the accidents – where (locations) and when (time) are male and female respectively meeting accidents?

6.10. RESEARCH GAP 10: Unpacking the Linkages Between Feminization of Slums, Informal Settlements, Relocation and Livelihood Opportunities

Research direction: Comparative research on transportation in slums There is a need to include transportation indicators in other slum research studies, and further establish commonly accepted slum transportation indicators.

Research direction: Collect sex-disaggregated data on livelihood issues in light of relocation. Informal settlements are increasingly becoming feminized with a relatively higher concentration of females than males living in slums in the developing world. Relocation decisions impact livelihoods of women to a much greater extent than men. Access to employment opportunities that suits the livelihood profile of slum women is hardly ever brought forth in relocation decisions. The interconnection between livelihood and spatiality needs to be out in focus.

6.11. RESEARCH GAP 11: Knowledge on Mobility Options and Cross-Border Trading

Research direction: A few of the research areas that should be further investigated while designing regional transport corridor schemes are as follows:

- What are the inter-linkages between transport provision (both hard infrastructure and gendered access to the transport resources), value chains and gender inequality?
- What are the main mobility challenges and opportunities for women entrepreneurs in the context
 of cross-border trade?
- What are the potential ways of improving regional mobilities?
- What are the potential ways of integrating gendered mobilities concerns into value chain of development projects and programs to assist women in maximizing their profitability and competitiveness?

7. Conclusions

We have looked at the specificities of women's mobility and its implications for transport planning along with urban, regional, rural and social planning. We posit that the multiplicity of the issues involved in understanding a complex topic like gendered mobilities with both its traditional and emerging 'smart' variant necessitates that we borrow and build on a host of theories and analyses. To that end, we have used a combination of socio-psychological and feminist theories, socio-technical transition theory, mobility biographies and social practice theory framework to frame a discussion around the differentiated patterns of women's transport needs, usage and implications for future planning.

Currently, the transport sector in the Global South is becoming aware of the environmental consequences but is grappling with how to balance the development and the environmental agenda. Given this scenario, government agencies would do well to understand how the environmental meaning operates. If environmental meaning is a better retention mechanism than a recruitment

mechanism, then appeals to environmental sustainability or reduced carbon footprint are not likely to change user behavior. Determining effective mechanisms for recruitment to sustainable mobility is an important agenda and our analysis reveals that women could be champions here. They exhibit sustainable travel behavior and yet continue to be ignored. Transport systems will benefit greatly by becoming gender-responsive as the sector can then simultaneously cater to the three pillars of sustainable development—environment, social and economic pillars. As an initial step, it would be useful to have a simple and overarching framework that underlines the relevance of transport to women's employment/livelihoods/income security and unpaid domestic care work (i.e., 'production' and 'reproduction'). In other words, mobility/transport are needed to facilitate women's access to markets and jobs and to facilitate their access to services (e.g., health centers, schools, childcare centers, shops, etc.). Additionally, the transport sector itself can be a source of employment for women, contributing to becoming a source of livelihood but more essentially, influencing the norms dictating the field of transport at large to be more mindful of women's needs and preferences. Traditionally, the norms governing the transport sector remains heavily male dominated in terms of both employment and a technical orientation. Issues regarding safety, affordability, accessibility, availability, acceptability and accommodation are vital and need to be taken into transport design and planning.

The transport field is undergoing huge transitions both from a policy perspective with added impetus of Agenda 2030, and practice perspective with insertions of smart solutions. In light of these developments, the policy focus is actively promoting a shift from car-based daily mobility to a more sustainable one. However, given the prevalent 'norms' in the transport field, focus on 'hard' infrastructure persists and social-psychological elements benefitting women's daily mobilities are routinely ignored. Practice theory, for example, could be employed here to highlight and explain user adoption of innovations and provide for a richer understanding of the micro-phenomena that takes place on different life stages by which these stages can be targeted in the right manner. In light of the social (sustainable) practices adopted by women at large, the process of recruitment/defection and retention/reproduction needs to be better understood. In the parlance of practice theory, how a practice such as walking, bicycling and public transport usage can undergo formation and reformation in a manner that it can sustain itself needs to be studied.

The ways in which different groups of women engage with different forms of mobilities vary according to the life-stage, conditions and contextual circumstances. This set of knowledge, on user variations, offers tools for promoters with which the sustainable practices of majority of women can be upscaled to a mainstream or dominant practice of daily mobility. The relationship between user and promoter circumstances and conditions is not static, but co-evolutionary. Promoters respond to how users actually use their products and services, and, in this regard, every transport decision needs to be unpacked and scrutinized as a product delivery with an open discussion on who constitutes the target customers. These analyses, for example, can be used to bolster the agenda of creating the walking- and biking-friendly cities.

Further, the authorities need to seriously engage with the foremost issue of 'How to make data collection and analyses routinized processes?'. Links between transport and housing policies should be inserted in land use, housing and relocation decisions. The research gaps identified so far highlight that very few studies have looked at the interactions between urban housing policies and accessibility wrt subsidized housing, establishment of resettlement colonies and loss of livelihoods of women.

Studies on governance and cross-border trade should discuss ways in which firstly, informality is recognized and secondly, the transport sector is restructured to facilitate women's employment both within and outside the transport sector.

Additionally, how can the transport sector engage with women's organizations to hear their needs and demands? Such analyses should be carried at micro, meso and macro levels to ensure that local, regional and international (wrt cross-border trading) markets are available to women for expanding their capabilities.

From a methodological perspective, a multi-method approach (e.g., [137]) should be adopted to integrate both qualitative and quantitative data in knowledge generation and decision making. Plotting of existing data on travel behavior and survey data on individuals' subjective and self-reported

preferences, acceptance of different mobility options, and attitudes related to the adoption of the proposed solutions can be a suitable starting point. An easily accessible way to move forward would be through creating predictive scenarios of travel behavior by interlinking demographics data with travel behavior. Such interlinking should be augmented through identification of major trends and driving forces in the past and projections for future. Along with mapping out the gender effects, these scenarios could be used to discuss and assess the environmental, social and economic impacts of the projected travel behavior and future mobility. For the regulating and implementing agencies, such scenario assessments will map out the opportunities and challenges involved in formulating policies and programs to reach sustainability goals and assess the scale of the required changes. Ways to sew this knowledge into the specifics of designing social protection programs or niches for transition demands further exploration. The case of the Cycle program for rural students in the state of Bihar, India is an excellent example of such a niche.

References

- 1. Urry, J. Sociology beyond Societies. Mobilities for the Twenty-First Century; Routledge: London, UK, 2000.
- 2. Sheller, M.; Urry, J. The new mobilities paradigm. *Environ. Plan. A* 2006, 38, 207–226.
- 3. Schipper, L.; Fabian, H.; Leather, J. *Transport and Carbon Dioxide Emissions: Forecasts, Options Analysis, and Evaluation*; ADB Sustainable Development Working Paper Series; ADB: Mandaluyong, Philippines, 2009.
- 4. Singh, S.K. Urban transport in India: Issues, challenges, and the way forward. Eur. Transp. 2012, 52, 1825–3997.
- 5. Richardson, B.C. Sustainable transport: Analysis frameworks. J. Transp. Geogr. 2005, 13, 29–39.
- 6. Kaijser, A. How to describe large technical systems and their changes over time? In *Urban Transport Development: A Complex Issue*; Jönson, G., Tengström, E., Eds.; Springer: Berlin/Heidelberg, Germany, 2005.
- 7. Razavi, S. Indicators as Substitute for Policy Contestation and Accountability? Some Reflections on the 2030 Agenda from the Perspective of Gender Equality and Women's Rights. *Glob. Policy* **2019**, *10*, 149–152.
- 8. UN Women. (2018) Turning Promises into Action: Gender Equality in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. New York: UN Women.
- 9. Turner, J.; Fouracre, P. Women and Transport in developing countries. Transp. Rev. 1995, 15, 77–96.
- 10. Priya Uteng, T. Gender and Mobility in the Developing World; The World Bank: Washington, DC, USA, 2012.
- 11. Kronsell, A.; Rosqvist, L.S.; Hiselius, L.W. Achieving climate objectives in transport policy by including women and challenging gender norms—The Swedish case. *Int. J. Sustain. Transp.* **2015**, doi:10.1080/15568318.2015.1129653.
- Levin, L. and Faith-Ell, C. (2018) How to apply Gender Equality Goals in Transport and Infrastructure Planning, *Workshop* 3: Smart Mobilities, Planning and policy processes - Gender and diversity mainstreaming, Nos-Sh workshop series, 17-18 September (Stockholm, Sweden: VTI).
- 13. Ajzen, I. The theory of planned behaviour. Organ. Behav. Hum. Decis. Process. 1991, 50, 170–211.
- 14. Schwartz, S.H. Normative influence on altruism. In *Advances in Experimental Social Psychology*; Berkowitz, L., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, NY, USA, 1977; Volume 10, pp. 221–279.
- 15. Verplanken, B.; Aarts, H.; Van Knippenberg, A. Habit, information, acquisition, and the process of making travel mode choices. *Eur. J. Soc. Psychol.* **1997**, *27*, 539–560.
- 16. Dijst, M.; Farag, S.; Schwanen, T. A comparative study of attitude theory and other theoretical models for understanding travel behaviour. *Environ. Plan. A* **2008**, *40*, 831–847.
- 17. Connell, R.W. Gender; Polity Press: Cambridge, UK, 2002.
- 18. Acker, J. Inequality regimes: Gender, class and race in organizations. Gend. Soc. 2006, 20, 441–464.
- 19. Kronsell, A. Gendered practices in institutions of hegemonic masculinity: Reflections from feminist standpoint theory. *Int. Fem. J. Politics* **2005**, *7*, 280–298.
- 20. Hirdman, Y. Genus—Om det Stabilas Föränderliga Former; Liber: Malmö, Sweden, 2001.
- 21. Geels, F. Technological transitions as evolutionary reconfiguration processes: A multi-level perspective and a casestudy. *Res. Policy* **2002**, *33*, 897–920.
- 22. Grin, J.; Rotmans, J.; Schot, J. *Transitions to Sustainable Development. New Directions in the Study of Long-Term Transformative Change*; Routledge: New York, NY, USA, 2010.
- 23. Kemp, R.; Avelino, F.; Bressers, N. Transition management as a model for sustainable mobility. *Eur. Transp.* **2011**, *47*, 25–46.
- 24. Rip, A.; Kemp, R. Technological change. In *Human Choice: An Climate Change*; Rayner, S., Malone, E.L., Eds.; Battelle Press: Columbus, OH, USA, 1998; pp. 327–399.

- Rotmans, J.; Loorbach, D. Towards a Better Understanding of Transitions and Their Governance. In *Transitions to Sustainable Development. New Directions in the Study of Long Term Transformative Change. Part II*; Grin, J., Rotmans, J., Schot, J., Eds.; Routledge: New York, NY, USA, 2010; pp. 105–220.
- 26. Schwanen, T.; Banister, D.; Anable, J. Scientific research about climate change mitigation in transport: A critical review. *Transp. Res. Part A* **2011**, *45*, 993–1006.
- 27. Beige, S.; Axhausen, K.W. Interdependencies between turning points in life and long-term mobility decisions. *Transportation* **2009**, *39*, 857–872.
- 28. Scheiner, J. Mobility biographies: elements of a biographical theory of travel demand, Erdkunde 2007, 61, 161–171.
- 29. Schoenduwe, R.; Mueller, M.G.; Peters, A.; Lanzendorf, M. Analysing mobility biographies with the life course calendar: A retrospective survey methodology for longitudinal data collection. *J. Transp. Geogr.* **2015**, *42*, 99–109.
- Chatterjee, K.; Scheiner, J. Understanding changing travel behaviour over the life course: Contributions from biographical research. In Proceedings of the 14th International Conference on Travel Behaviour Research, Windsor, UK, 19–23 July 2015.
- 31. Chatterjee, K.; Sherwin, H.; Jain, J. Triggers for changes in cycling: The role of life events and modifications to the external environment. *J. Transp. Geogr.* **2013**, *30*, 183–193.
- 32. Clark, B.; Lyons, G.; Chatterjee, K. Understanding the process that gives rise to household car ownership level changes. *J. Transp. Geogr.* **2016**, *55*, 110–120.
- 33. Priya Uteng, T.; Julsrud, T.E.; George, C. The role of life events and context in type of car share uptake: Comparing users of peer-to-peer and cooperative programs in Oslo, Norway. *Transp. Res. Part D Transp. Environ.* **2019**, *71*, 186–206.
- 34. Müggenburg, H.; Busch-Geertsema, A.; Lanzendorf, M. Mobility biographies: A review of achievements and challenges of the mobility biographies approach and a framework for further research. *J. Transp. Geogr.* **2015**, *46*, 151–163.
- 35. Sattlegger, L.; Rau, H. Carlessness in a car-centric world: A reconstructive approach to qualitative mobility biographies research. *J. Transp. Geogr.* **2016**, *53*, 22–31.
- 36. Reckwitz, A. Toward a Theory of Social Practices: A Development in Culturalist Theorizing. *Eur. J. Soc. Theory* **2002**, *5*, 243–263.
- Schatzki, T. Where the Action Is (On Large Social Phenomena Such as Sociotechnical Regimes); SPRG Working Paper 1;
 2011. Available online: http://www.sprg.ac.uk/uploads/schatzki-wp1.pdf (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- Pantzar, M.; Shove, E. Understanding innovation in practice: A discussion of the production and re-production of Nordic Walking. *Technol. Anal. Strateg. Manag.* 2010, *22*, 447–461, doi:10.1080/09537321003714402.
- Priya Uteng, T.; Lucas, K. The Trajectories of Urban Mobilities in the Global South: An introduction. In *Urban Mobilities in the Global South*; Priya Uteng, T., Lucas, K., Eds.; Taylor & Francis: Abingdon, UK; Routledge: New York, NY, USA, 2017.
- 40. Levy, H.; Voyadzis, C. *Morocco—Socio-Economic Impact of Rural Roads*; Operations Evaluation Department, World Bank: Washington, DC, USA, 1996.
- 41. Porter, G. Transport planning in sub-Saharan Africa. Progress report 1. Improving access to markets and services. *Prog. Dev. Stud.* 2007, 7, 251–257.
- 42. Muralidharan, K.; Prakash, N. *Cycling to School: Increasing Secondary School Enrollment for Girls in India*; Working Paper 19305; National Bureau of Economic Research: Cambridge, UK, 2013. Available online: https://www.nber.org/papers/w19305 (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 43. Porter, G.; Hampshire, K.; Abane, A.; Munthali, A.; Robson, E.; Mashiri, M.; Tanle, A.; Maponya, G.; Dube, S. Child Porterage and Africa's Transport Gap: Evidence from Ghana, Malawi and South Africa. *World Dev.* **2012**, *40*, 2136– 2154.
- 44. Carr, M.; Chen, M. *Globalization, Social Exclusion and Work: With Special Reference to informal Employment and Gender*; Working Paper No. 20; Policy Integration Department World Commission on the Social Dimension of Globalization, ILO: Geneva, Switherland, 2004.
- 45. Houpin, S. Urban mobility in the Mediterranean CMI. In Proceedings of the Session C: Structuring Transit System and Urban Integration, Urban Mobility Program Damascus Regional Conference, Damascus, Syria, 13 April 2009.
- 46. Kabeer, N. Globalization, labor standards, and women's rights: Dilemmas of collective (in) action in an interdependent world. *Fem. Econ.* **2004**, *10*, 3–35.
- 47. Absar, S.S. Conditions, concerns and needs of garment workers in Bangladesh. Dev. Bull. 2000, 51, 82–84.
- 48. Kantor, P. A Sectoral Approach to the Study of Gender Constraints on Economic Opportunities in the Informal Sector in India. *Gend. Soc.* **2002**, *16*, 285–302.
- 49. Schuler, S.R.; Hashemi, S.M.; Riley, A.P. The Influence of Women's Changing Roles and Status in Bangladesh's Fertility Transition: Evidence from a Study of Credit Programs and Contraceptive Use. *World Dev.* **1997**, *25*, 563–578.

- 50. Mayoux, L. Questioning Virtuous Spirals: Micro-Finance and Women's Empowerment in Africa. J. Int. Dev. **1999**, 11, 957–984.
- 51. Ahmed, S.M.; Chowdhury, M.; Bhuiya, A. Micro-Credit and Emotional Well-Being:Experience of Poor Rural Women from Matlab, Bangladesh. *World Dev.* **2001**, *29*, 1957–1966.
- 52. Amin, R.; Pierre, M.; Ahmed, H.; Haq, R. Integration of an Essential Services Package (ESP) in Child Reproductive Health and Family Planning with a Micro-Credit Program for Poor Women: Experiences from a Pilot Project in Rural Bangladesh. *World Dev.* **2001**, *19*, 1611–1629.
- 53. Omorodion, F.I. Rural Women's Experiences of Micro-Credit Schemes in Nigeria, Case Study of Esan Women. J. Asian Afr. Stud. 2007, 42, 479–494.
- 54. Perry, D. Micro Credit and Women Money-lenders: The Shifting Terrain of Credit in Rural Senegal. *Hum. Organ.* **2002**, *61*, 30–35.
- 55. Pitt, M.; Shahidur, R.K.; Cartwright, J. *Does Micro-Credit Empower Women? Evidence from Bangladesh*; The World Bank, Policy Research Working Paper Series, 2998; The World Bank: Washington, DC, USA, 2003.
- 56. Izugbara, C.O. Gendered Micro-Lending Schemes and Sustainable Women's Empowerment in Nigeria. *Community Dev. J.* **2004**, *39*, 72–84.
- 57. Nigam, A. *Give Us Credit: How Access to Loans and Basic Social Services Can Enrich and Empower People*; UNICEF: New York, NY, USA, 2000.
- 58. Gupta, S.; Sharma, A.K. A Causal analysis of Public Sector Working Women's Mobility in Navi Mumbai: Lessons for Policy Formulation. In Proceedings of the CODATU IX Conference, Mexico City, Mexico, 11–14 April 2000.
- 59. Desai, R.; Parmar, V.; Mahadevia, D. Resettlement, mobility and women's safety in cities. IIC Q. 2017, 43, 65–76.
- 60. World Bank. *Safe, Clean, and Affordable. Transport for Development*; Transport Sector Board, World Bank: Washington, DC, USA, 2008.
- 61. Thaddeus, S.; Maine, D. Too far to walk: Maternal mortality in context. Soc. Sci. Med. 1994, 38, 1091–1110.
- 62. Mlay, R.; Chuwa, M.; Smith, H. Emergency referral transport needs of pregnant women in rural Tanzania. *Afr. J. Midwifery Womens Health* **2010**, *4*, doi:10.12968/ajmw.2010.4.1.46307.
- 63. Hamlin, C. *Preventing Fistula: Transport's Role in Empowering Communities for Health in Ethiopia*; The World Bank: Washington, DC, USA, 2004.
- 64. Wagstaff, A. *Unpacking the Causes of Child Survival: The Case of Cebu the Philippines*; World Bank Report; The World Bank: Washington, DC, USA, 2000.
- 65. Peters, D. *Gender and Transport in Less Developed Countries: A Background Paper in Preparation for CSD-9*; Background Paper for the Expert Workshop "Gender Perspectives for Earth Summit 2002: Energy, Transport, Information for Decision-Making"; UNED Forum: London, UK, 2001.
- 66. Porter, G.; Hampshire, K.; Dunn, C.; Hall, R.; Levesley, M.; Burton, K.; Robson, S.; Abane, A.; Blell, M.; Panther, J. Health impacts of pedestrian head-loading: A review of the evidence with particular reference to women and children in sub-Saharan Africa. *Soc. Sci. Med.* **2013**, *88*, 90–97.
- Mahumud, R.A.; Alamgir, N.I.; Hossain, M.T.; Baruwa, E.; Sultana, M.; Gow, J.; Alam, K.; Ahmed, S.M.; Khan, J.A.M. Women's Preferences for Maternal Healthcare Services in Bangladesh: Evidence from a Discrete Choice Experiment. *J. Clin. Med.* 2019, *8*, 132.
- 68. Murray, S.F.; Davies, S.; Phiri, R.K.; Ahmed, Y. Tools for monitoring the effectiveness of district maternity referral systems. *Health Policy Plan.* **2001**, *16*, 353–361.
- 69. Agarwal, S.; Sethi, V.; Srivastava, K.; Jha, P.K.; Baqui, A.H. Birth Preparedness and Complication Readiness among Slum Women in Indore City, India. J. Health Popul. Nutr. **2010**, *28*, 383–391.
- 70. Mberu, B.; Muindi, K. Ensuring Safer Pregnancies for Kenyan Women in Urban Slums. 2017. Available online: http://aphrc.org/post/7979 (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- INTALINC. Transport and Mobilities: Pathways to Transformation. 2018. Available online: https://intalinc.leeds.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/sites/28/2018/06/INTALInC-Uganda-report.pdf (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 72. Graham, A. Gender Mainstreaming Guidelines for Disaster Management Programmes, A Principled Socio-Economic and Gender Analysis (SEAGA) Approach. In Proceedings of the Expert Group Meeting on Environmental Management and the Mitigation of Natural Disasters: A Gender Perspective, Ankara, Turkey, 6–9 November 2001.
- 73. Priya, T. Urban Disaster Management Practises of India: How Sustainable? Case Study: Bhuj, India, Master's Thesis, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway, 2003.
- 74. International Forum for Rural Transport and Development (IFRTD)."Reconstructing Vulnerability or Reconstruction with Change?" *Forum News*. **2005**, *1*, 1–4.

- 75. WHO (World Health Organization). Global Status Report on Road Safety; WHO: Geneva, Switherland, 2015.
- 76. GBD 2015 Mortality and Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national life expectancy, all-cause mortality, and cause-specific mortality for 249 causes of death, 1980–2015: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. *Lancet* **2016**, *388*, 1459–1544.
- 77. Marquez, Patricio V.; Banjo, George A.; Chesheva, Elena Y. 2010. *Confronting death on wheels: making roads safe in Europe and Central Asia establishing multisectoral partnerships to address a silent epidemic*. Washington, DC: World Bank.
- 78. Damsere-Derry, J.; Palk, G.; King, M. Road accident fatality risks for "vulnerable" versus "protected" road users in northern Ghana. *Traffic Inj. Prev.* 2017, *18*, 736–743.
- 79. Williams, S.J.; Kowal, P.; Hestekin, H.; O'Driscoll, T.; Peltzer, K.; Yawson, A.; Biritwum, R.; Maximova, T.; Salinas Rodríguez, A.; Manrique Espinoza, B.; et al. Prevalence, risk factors and disability associated with fall-related injury in older adults in low- and middle-incomecountries: Results from the WHO Study on Global Ageing and Adult Health (SAGE). *BMC Med.* **2015**, *13*, doi:10.1186/s12916-015-0390-8.
- Moshi, H.I. Physical Trauma and Its Consequences in Rural and Semi-Urban Regions of Low- and Middle-Income Countries. *Curr. Issues Glob. Health IntechOpen* 2018, doi:10.5772/intechopen.79545. Available online: https://www.intechopen.com/books/current-issues-in-global-health/physical-trauma-and-its-consequences-in-ruraland-semi-urban-regions-of-low-and-middle-income-countr (accessed on 29 April 2019).
- 81. Warr, M. Fear of victimization: Why are women and the elderly more afraid? Soc. Sci. Q. 1984, 65, 681–702.
- Mitra-Sarkar Sand Partheeban, P. Abandon All Hope, Ye Who Enter Here: Understanding the Problem of Eve Teasing in Chennai, India. In *Women's Issues in Transportation: Summary of the 4th International Conference, Volume 2: Technical Papers*; The National Academies Press: Washington, DC, USA, 2009. Available online: https://www.nap.edu/read/22887/chapter/9 (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 83. Loukaitou-Sideris, A.; Fink, C. Addressing Women's Fear of Victimization in Transportation Settings: A Survey of U.S. Transit Agencies. *Urban Aff. Rev.* **2009**, *44*, 554–587.
- 84. Borker, G. Safety First: Perceived Risk of Street Harassment and Educational Choices of Women. 2018. Available online: https://girijaborker.files.wordpress.com/2017/11/borker_jmp.pdf (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 85. Verma, M.; Manoj, M.; Rodeja, N.; Verma, A. Service gap analysis of public buses in Bangalore with respect to women safety. *Transp. Res. Procedia* **2017**, *25*, 4326–4333.
- 86. Verma, M.; Rodeja, N.; Manoj, M.; Verma, A. Young Women's Perception of Safety in Public Buses: A Study of Two Indian Cities (Ahmedabad and Bangalore). In Proceedings of the WCTR Conference, Mumbai, India, 26–31 May 2019.
- 87. Meshram, A.; Choudhary, P.; Velaga, N.R. Assessing and Modelling Perceived Safety and Comfort of Women during Ridesharing. In Proceedings of the WCTR Conference, Mumbai, India, 26–31 May 2019.
- 88. Campbell, M.; Jain, T. Usage Patterns of Public Transport as a Starting Point for Thinking through Gendered Conceptualizations of Delhi. In Proceedings of the WCTR Conference, Mumbai, India, 26–31 May 2019.
- 89. Abenoza, R.F.; Romero-Torres, J.; Cats, O.; Susilo, Y.O. User experiences and perceptions of women-only transport services in Mexico. In *Gendering Smart Mobilities*; Uteng, T.P., Levin, L., Christensen, H.R., Eds.; Routledge: Abingdon, UK; New York, NY, USA, 2019.
- 90. Olvera, L.D.; Plat, D.; Pochet, P. Not really a quiet stroll. The perception of insecurity during pedestrian trips in Dakar (Senegal). In Proceedings of the WCTR Conference, Mumbai, India, 26–31 May 2019.
- 91. Lauwers, D.; Papa, E. *Towards a Smarter Urban Mobility*; Colloquium Vervoersplanologisch Speurwerk: Antwerp, Belgium, 2015.
- 92. Shaheen, S.A.; Martin, E.W.; Chan, N.D.; Cohen, A.P.; Pogodzinski, M. *Public Bikesharing in North America During a Period of Rapid Expansion: Understanding Business Models, Industry Trends and User Impacts*; Mineta Transportation Institute: San Jose, CA, USA, 2014.
- 93. Priya Uteng, T.; Singh, Y.J.; Lam, T. Safety and daily mobilities of urban women—Methodologies to confront the policy of "invisibility". In *Measuring Transport Equity*; Lucas, K., Martens, K., Di Ciommo, F., Dupont-Kieffer, A., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 2019.
- 94. Viswanath, K. Using Data to Improve Women's Safety in Cities, Transport. 2016. Available online: https://blogs.adb.org/blog/using-data-improve-womens-safety-cities-transport (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- Priya Uteng, T.; Singh, Y.J.; Hagen, O.H. Social Sustainability and Transport. Making 'smart mobility' socially sustainable. In Urban Social Sustainability: Theory, Practice and Policy; Shirazi, M.R., Keivani, R., Eds.; Routledge: Abingdon, UK; New York, NY, USA, 2019.
- 96. Safetipin. Using Data to Build Safer Cities: Delhi, Bogota, Nairobi. 2017. Available online: http://safetipin.com/resources/files/Report%20Cities%20Alliance.pdf (accessed on 29 April 2018).

- 97. Kalms, N.; Matthewson, G.; Salen, P. Safe in the City? Girls Tell It Like It Is. 2017. Available online: https://theconversation.com/global (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 98. Azcona, G.; Bhatt, A.; Duerto Valero, S.; Priya Uteng, T. *Feminization of Slums: The Effects of Rapid Urbanization in a Gender Unequal World*; UN Women: New York, NY, USA, 2019; Forthcoming.
- 99. Lima, J.H.D.; Andrade, M.O.D.; Maia, M.L.A. Measuring accessibility: Effects of implementing multiple trip generating developments. *J. Transp. Lit.* **2016**, *10*, 25–29.
- 100. Maia, M.L.A. Land use policy and rights to the city. Land Use Policy 1995, 12, 177–180.
- 101. Nayak, S.; Gupta, S. Travel Probability Fields of Urban Poor: Case Study of Slum Dwellers in Kolkata. In Proceedings of the CTRG Conference, Mumbai, India, 17–20 December 2017.
- 102. Carlin, J. Buenos Aires Urban Planning Wants Transport to Transform Slums. 2017. Available online: https://www.ft.com/content/de3eed42-0e3e-11e7-a88c-50ba212dce4d (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- Salon, D.; Gulyani, S. Mobility, poverty, and gender: Travel 'choices' of slum residents in Nairobi, Kenya. *Transp. Rev.* 2010, *30*, 641–657.
- 104. Roy, A. Urban Informality Toward an Epistemology of Planning. *Journal of the American Planning Association* **2005**, *71*, 147–158.
- 105. Kusakabe, K. Women's Work and Market Hierarchies Along the Border of Lao PDR. *Gender, Place & Culture* **2004**, *11*, 581–594.
- 106. Cheater, A. P. Transcending the state? Gender and borderline constructions of citizenship in Zimbabwe. In *Border Identities: nation and state at international frontiers*; Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, UK, 1998; pp. 191–214.
- 107. Vila, P. Gender and the overlapping of region, nation, and ethnicity on the U.S.-Mexico border. In *Ethnography at the Border*; University of Minnesota Press: Minneapolis, USA, 2003; pp. 73–104.
- 108. Biemann, U. Performing the border: on gender, transnational bodies, and technology. In *Globalisation on the Line: culture, capital, and citizenship at U.S. borders*, Sadowski-Smith, C; Palgrave: New York, USA, 2002; pp. 99–118.
- 109. Soprano, C. Africa Opens the Gates to Cross-Border Trade. *World Economic Forum*, 22 August 2014. Available online: https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2014/08/africa-cross-border-traders/ (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 110. Ibrahim, B.S. Cross Border Trade in West Africa: An Assessment of Nigeria and Niger Republic. *Afr. Rev.* **2015**, *42*, 126–150.
- 111. Blumberg, R.L.; Malaba, J.; Meyers, L. *Women Cross-Border Traders in Southern Africa. Contributions, Constraints, and Opportunities in Malawi and Botswana*; USAID: Washington, DC, USA, 2016.
- 112. Koroma, S.; Nimarkoh, J.; You, N.; Ogalo, V.; Owino, B.; FAO Regional Office for Africa. Formalization of Informal Trade in Africa. Trends, Experiences and Socio-Economic Impacts. 2017. Available online: http://www.fao.org/3/a-i7101e.pdf (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 113. Smith, N. Homeless/global: scaling places. In *Mapping the Futures: local cultures, global change*, Bird, J., Curtis, B., Eds.; Routledge: London, UK, 1998; pp. 87–119.
- 114. UN Women. Opportunities for women entrepreneurs in the context of African Continental Free Trade Area. In Proceedings of the Eastern Africa Women in Transportation Conference, Nairobi, Kenya, 22–23 November 2018. Available online: https://eastafricawitconference.com/ (accessed on 29.04.2019).
- 115. Staudt, K. Free Trade? Informal economies at the U.S.-Mexico border; Temple University Press: Philadelphia, USA, 1998.
- 116. Marchand, M. H. Engendering globalisation in an era of transnational capital: new crossborder alliances and strategies of resistance in a post Nafta Mexico. In *Feminist Post-development Thought: thinking modernity, post-colonialism and representation*, Saunders, K.; Zed books: New York, USA, 2002; pp. 105–119.
- 117. Moss, P. Taking on, thinking about, and doing feminist research in geography. *In Feminist Geography in Practice: research and methods*, Moss, P.; Blackwell Publishers: Oxford, UK, 2002; pp. 1–17.
- 118. Elson D. 1991. Male Bias in the Development Process; Manchester University Press: Manchester, England, 1991;
- 119. White, S. C.; Male Bias in the Development Process. Public Administration and Development 1993, 13, 84–85.
- 120. Government of India. National Urban Transport Policy, Ministry of Urban Development; GOI: New Delhi, India, 2006.
- 121. Mahadevia, D. Ahmedabad's BRT System; Centre for Urban Equity (CUE): Ahmedabad, India, 2011.
- 122. Kamau, A. Women Transport Workers: Social Protection and Labour Issues. In Proceedings of the Eastern Africa Women in Transportation Conference, Nairobi, Kenya, 22–23 November 2018.
- 123. Ghate, A.T.; Tiwari, G. A gendered perspective of the phenomenon of 'no travel to work' in Indian cities: A case study of Jaipur city. In Proceedings of the WCTR Conference, Mumbai, India, 26–31 May 2019.
- 124. Susilo, Y. O.; Liu, C. 2017. Exploring patterns of time-use allocation and immobility behaviors in the Bandung Metropolitan Area, Indonesia. In *Urban Mobilities in the Global South*; Routledge: Abingdon, UK, 2017; pp. 111–133.

- 125. Gärling, T.; Gärling, A.; Johansson, A. Household choices of car-use reduction measures. *Transp. Res. A* **2000**, *34*, 309–320.
- 126. Loukopoulos, P.; Scholz, R.W. Sustainable future urban mobility: Using 'area development negotiations' for scenario assessment and participatory strategic planning. *Environ. Plan. A* **2004**, *36*, 2203–2226.
- 127. Loukopoulos, P.; Jakobsson, C.; Gärling, T.; Meland, S.; Fujii, S. Choices of activity- and travel- change options for reduced car use. In *Progress in Activity-Based Analysis*; Timmermans, H., Ed.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 2005; pp. 481–501.
- 128. Cottrill, C.; Pereira, F.; Zhao, F.; Dias, I.; Lim, H.; Ben-Akiva, M.; Zegras, P. Future mobility survey: Experience in developing a smartphone-based travel survey in Singapore. *Transp. Res. Rec.* **2013**, *2354*, 59–67.
- 129. Ettema, D.; Gärling, T.; Olsson, L.E.; Friman, M. Out-of-home activities, daily travel, and subjective well-being. *Transp. Res. Part A Policy Pract.* **2010**, *44*, 723–732.
- 130. Sweet, M.; Kanaroglou, P. Gender differences: The role of travel and time use in subjective well-being. *Transp. Res. Part F* **2016**, *40*, 23–34.
- 131. Priya Uteng, T.; Uteng, A.; Kittilsen, O.J. *Land Use Development Potential and E-bike Analysis*; Institute of Transport Economics: Oslo, Norway, 2019.
- 132. Yi, Y. *Women, Men, Cities and Transportation*. In Proceedings of the Eastern Africa Women in Transportation Conference, Nairobi, Kenya, 22–23 November 2018.
- 133. Flues, F. *Five Principles for Women in Transport*. In Proceedings of the Eastern Africa Women in Transportation Conference, Nairobi, Kenya, 22–23 November 2018.
- 134. UNEP Driving Gender in India's Public Transport Policy. 2017. Available online: https://www.unenvironment.org/newsand-stories/story/driving-gender-indias-public-transport-policy (accessed on 29 April 2018).
- 135. UN Habitat. Improving Public Transport Services for Women: A Story from Cairo. 2018. Available online: https://unhabitat.org/improving-public-transport-services-for-women-a-story-from-cairo/ (accessed on 29.04.2019).
- 136. Iqbal, S. Women, Business and the Law; The World Bank: Washington, DC, USA, 2018.
- 137. Jeppesen S.L, Leleur S. Sustainable Transport Planning A Multi-Methodology Approach to Decision Making. PhD Thesis, Technical University of Denmark, Lyngby, Denmark, 2009.